

# University of Nebraska at Omaha DigitalCommons@UNO

Criminal Justice Theses and Dissertations

School of Criminology and Criminal Justice

5-2018

# Examining the Gendered Effects of Prior Victimization on Delinquency Type among Justice-Involved Youth

Calli M. Cain *University of Nebraska at Omaha*, cmcain@unomaha.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/criminaljusticestudent Please take our feedback survey at: https://unomaha.az1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/SV\_8cchtFmpDyGfBLE

#### **Recommended Citation**

Cain, Calli M., "Examining the Gendered Effects of Prior Victimization on Delinquency Type among Justice-Involved Youth" (2018). *Criminal Justice Theses and Dissertations*. 2. https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/criminaljusticestudent/2

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the School of Criminology and Criminal Justice at DigitalCommons@UNO. It has been accepted for inclusion in Criminal Justice Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UNO. For more information, please contact unodigitalcommons@unomaha.edu.



# Examining the Gendered Effects of Prior Victimization on Delinquency Type among Justice-Involved Youth

By

Calli M. Cain

## A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The Graduate College at the University of Nebraska

In Partial Fulfillment of Requirements

For the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Major: Criminology and Criminal Justice

Under the Supervision of Dr. Amy L. Anderson

Omaha, Nebraska

April, 2018

**Supervisory Committee:** 

Dr. Amy L. Anderson

Dr. Robert F. Meier

Dr. Lisa L. Sample

Dr. Kimberly A. Tyler

Examining the Gendered Effects of Prior Victimization on Delinquency Type among

Justice-Involved Youth

Calli M. Cain, Ph.D.

University of Nebraska at Omaha, 2018

Advisor: Dr. Amy L. Anderson

# **Abstract**

The purpose of this dissertation is to examine the manner in which different types of prior victimization affect juveniles' offense type. There is a strong relationship between victimization and offending, meaning that victims are more likely to be offenders and offenders are more likely to be victims, but the exact nature of this relationship remains imprecise. Youth with a history of victimization have an increased risk of delinquency and justice system involvement during adolescence and adulthood. Additionally, a majority of incarcerated youth report having experienced at least one type of victimization before their system involvement and youths' victimization experiences tend to differ by gender. Many scholars have argued that victimization elicits unique effects on females' illicit behavior and pathways into criminal behavior but the empirical research regarding the gendered effects of victimization on offending are mixed. This dissertation seeks to explore the relationships between justice-involved youths' prior victimization experiences and their current criminal behavior using the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement (SYRP) 2003 (Sedlak, 2003). The SYRP is currently the only large-scale, nationally representative sample that collects detailed information directly from justice-involved youth about their prior victimization experiences. One of the

primary goals of this dissertation is to determine whether youth with a history of victimization are involved in the justice system for different offenses than non-victimized youth. I will also examine whether different types of victimization and polyvictimization are related to specific forms of offending or a variety of offenses. Finally, I will examine whether the effects of different victimization types on different offense categories are the same for males and females while controlling for other relevant factors known to influence delinquency. Overall, justice-involved youth with a history of victimization were more likely to be system-involved for violent offenses, while youths without a history of victimization were more likely to be involved for minor, non-violent offenses. I found that different types of victimization were related to specific forms of offending rather than general delinquency, and that these relationships varied by gender.

Copyright 2018, Calli M. Cain

# Acknowledgements

This research uses data from the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement (SYRP), a study directed by Andrea J. Sedlak, Ph.D., Vice President and Associate Director of Human Services Research at Westat, and funded by grant 2001–JR–BX–K001 from Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention. Additional Westat staff who made key contributions to the study included Carol Bruce, Ph.D., David Cantor, Ph.D., John Hartge, John Brown, Alfred Bishop, Gary Shapiro, Sheila Krawchuk, Karla McPherson, Ph.D., Monica Basena, Kristin Madden, and Ying Long, as well as many other Westat staff, too numerous to name here. The National Council on Crime and Delinquency (NCCD) also assisted Westat during the SYRP design, recruitment, and preliminary analyses. Contributing NCCD staff included Madeline Wordes, Ph.D., Eileen Poe-Yamagata, M.S., and Christopher J. Hartney.

I would like to thank the UNO School of Criminology and Criminal Justice for providing me with a graduate assistantship which covered my tuition, provided a monthly stipend and most importantly, provided me numerous opportunities to develop the research, writing and critical thinking skills used in this dissertation. I would also like to thank UNO Graduate Studies for funding a portion of this study through the Dissertation Scholarship Award.

This project would not have been possible without the support of many kind and talented people. First, thank you to my mentor and dissertation chair, Amy Anderson, for your time, comments, patience, and attention to detail. I am fortunate to have benefited from your guidance throughout both my undergraduate and graduate career. I most certainly would not have known that graduate school was an option for me if it was not

for your interest in my intellectual curiosity and willingness to answer my sometimes stupid questions. Words cannot express the gratitude I feel toward your investment in me as a scholar. To my other committee members—Robert Meier, Lisa Sample, and Kimberly Tyler—your support means so much. Dr. Meier, thank you for always making time to meet for tea and answer all my questions about our discipline and academia in general. You believed in me when I did not always believe in myself and helped me through so many difficult days of graduate school. To all my committee members, thank you for all that you do for your students, and for always making time for me. Thank you for all of your advice and guidance, for teaching me how to write articles, and for giving me the tools I need to ask important questions. I hope to one day be able to teach my own students as much as you all have taught me over the years. I would also like to extend my sincerest appreciation to my department chair, Gaylene Armstrong, who has given me tremendous support and encouragement during her time at UNO.

On a personal note, I would like to thank my mom, Jayne, and dad, Richard, who have supported and believed in me when I did not always believe in myself. Thanks to my siblings and best friends, Cassie, Casey, and Cami, for your encouragement, love, food, laughter, phone conversations and coffee/wine when needed. My family's belief that I can make a difference in the world inspires me to be a better person and has allowed me to pursue my dreams. Their unwavering love, support and understanding helped me persevere through many tough days of graduate school and kept me grounded in what really matters in life. To my parents, I will forever be indebted to you for your support and love through the highs and lows of my life—please know I would not be who I am or where I am today without you both and consider myself lucky to have you as

parents. I hope my accomplishments and my character fill you with a sense of pride and success as parents. I would also like to thank Clarky, my fuzzy four-legged friend, for keeping a smile on my face every day and reminding me of the importance of play. I would like to thank Nancy Alcorn and all the staff at Mercy Ministries for making it possible for me to attend graduate school and giving me a vision for my life when I had none. I would not be here without the compassion, love and support they freely provided to me during my time of need.

I also owe a great debt to my wonderful peers with whom I have taken courses, exchanged research ideas, and shared life experiences with during the rollercoaster that is graduate school. Their consistent support, feedback, and friendship through the highs and lows of graduate school helped me keep going on many days I felt like throwing in the towel. To Steven in particular, thanks for always making time to meet for coffee or beer to talk through both personal and professional topics. You made graduate school much more bearable.

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgements	ii
Table of Contents	V
List of Tables	vii
CHAPTER I	1
Defining Victimization	5
The Prevalence of Victimization and Polyvictimization	9
The Adverse Effects of Childhood Victimization	12
The Negative Effects of Childhood Victimization on Delinquency	13
Offending Subtypes	19
Gender Differences in the Effects of Victimization	22
Feminist Pathways	24
The Current Study	27
CHAPTER II	29
Methods	29
Data Source	29
Study Design	30
Sampling Design	31
Survey Instrument and Variables	32
Dependent Variable	32
Independent Variables	33
Control Variables	36
CHAPTER III	42
Results	42
Analytic Procedures	42
Delinquency Types for Non-Victims and Victims	43
Logistic Regression Models of Each Offense Type	45
Gender-Specific Analyses of Prior Victimization on Offense Types	48
Descriptives and T-tests of the female and male youth samples	49

Multivariate effects of prior victimization on offenses types for females	51
Multivariate effects of prior victimization on offenses types for males	53
Equality of coefficients tests in the effects of victimization on offending	55
CHAPTER IV	60
Discussion	60
Unique Contribution of Research	68
Limitations	69
Conclusions	72
REFERNCES	76
APPENDIX A: Attrition Analysis	93
APPENDIX B: Survey Questions Used in this Study	95

# **List of Tables**

Table 1 – Descriptives of dependent variables	34
Table 2 – Descriptives of predictor variables	37
Table 3 – Descriptives and T-tests of offense type for non-victims and victims	43
Table 4 – Logistic regression models of each offense type with main predictors	46
Table 5 – Descriptives and T-tests of the female and male youth samples	50
Table 6 – Logistic regression models predicting each offense type for females	52
Table 7 – Logistic regression models predicting each offense type for males	54
Table 8 – Gender-specific logistic regression models predicting each offense type and equality of coefficients tests	56
Table A9 –Descriptives and T-test of the full and reduced samples	93

# CHAPTER I

The high prevalence of American youth who experience victimization makes it an important health issue. One nationwide study found that among youth aged 1 month to 17 years, 14% experienced some form of child maltreatment in the past year (Finkelhor, Turner, Shattuck, & Hamby, 2013). Youth who experience one type of victimization are more likely to experience other types of victimization (Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007, 2009). For example, children who were physically abused were also more likely to experience sexual abuse, neglect, bullying, or witness family violence. Polyvictimization is the experience of different types of victimizations and a significant proportion of children who identify as victims of single forms of violence are actually polyvictims (Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007, 2009). Victimization in various forms (e.g., physical or sexual abuse, or witnessing violence) during childhood and adolescence can adversely affect youths' outcomes across many life domains, including an increased risk for antisocial and criminal behavior (Mersky, Topitzes, & Reynolds, 2012; Smith & Thornberry, 1995; Widom, 1989). Additionally, it appears that "more is worse" when it comes to childhood victimization, such that youth who experience polyvictimization have more serious maladaptive behavior compared youth who experience just one type of victimization (Cyr et al., 2013; Scott-Storey, 2011; Soler, Kirchner, Paretilla, & Forns, 2013; Turner, Finkelhor, & Ormrod, 2010).

There is a strong relationship between victimization and offending, meaning that victims are more likely to be offenders and offenders are more likely to be victims (Chamberlain & Moore, 2002; Jennings, Piquero, & Reingle, 2012; Lauritsen & Laub,

2007). The exact nature of this relationship remains imprecise, as it is unclear if victimization causes offending, offending causes victimization, or if there are other factors that influence both. We know that youth who reported being victimized through both self-reports or official case records are at a higher risk for criminal involvement in adolescence and adulthood (Smith & Thornberry, 1995; Widom, 1989; Widom & Maxfield, 1996). Additionally, a majority of youth detained in the juvenile justice system report having experienced at least one type of victimization before their system involvement (Abram et al., 2004; Becker & Kerig, 2011; Dierkhising et al., 2013). Justice-involved youths' victimization experiences tend to differ by gender, such that females report higher rates of interpersonal victimization and males report higher rates of indirect victimization (i.e., witnessing serious violence; Cauffman et al., 1998; Foy, Ritchie, & Conway, 2012; Truman, 2011; Truman & Langton, 2014). Females also have more extensive histories of sexual abuse and polyvictimization than males (Dierkhising et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2007).

The general overlap between victimization and offending has been found by studies using diverse samples, methods, and social contexts (e.g., Berg et al., 2012; Ousey, Wilcox, & Fisher, 2011; Schreck, Stewart, & Osgood, 2008). While criminologists have increasingly incorporated victimization into explanations of offending, many aspects of the victim-offender relationship remain under-researched and poorly understood (see Berg, 2012). One open question is whether justice involved youth with histories of victimization are involved in the system for the same types of offenses as youth without histories of victimization. Another question is whether different types of victimization are related to different types of offending. For example, it is unclear

whether childhood sexual abuse is more strongly related to later sexual offending versus violent or drug offending (Herrera & McCloskey, 2001). Furthermore, there is mixed evidence regarding whether different forms of victimization affect delinquency the same for males and females (Asscher, Van der Put, & Stams, 2015; Higgins, 2004; Van der Put et al., 2015).

The purpose of this dissertation was threefold. The first was to examine whether youth with histories of victimization were involved in the justice system for different offenses than youth without prior victimization. The second purpose was to examine how prior victimization experiences were related to delinquents' types of offending. The third purpose was to examine whether these relationships differed for males and females. I build on the previous literature by examining how different types of prior victimization affect different types of offending and how these relationships vary for males and females. Specifically, I add to the literature because most prior studies have not tested how different forms of victimization, both by themselves and co-occurring with other types of victimization, affect different types of offending, and how these relationships are moderated by gender. Most prior studies also do not control for polyvictimization, which is problematic because examining just one type of victimization without controlling for the inter-correlations between different types of victimization and polyvictimization may artificially inflate the effect of that particular type of trauma (Finkelhor, 2008; Green et al., 2010; Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009). I also add to the literature by using a nationally representative sample of justice-involved youth, the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement (SYRP), to examine the relationships between prior victimization

(and polyvictimization) and subsequent offending, which allows my findings to be generalized to the larger population of justice-involved youth.

The SYRP is currently the only large-scale, nationally representative sample that collected detailed information directly from justice-involved youth about their prior victimization and delinquency experiences (Sedlak, 2003). My findings provide more detail than previous studies regarding the gendered relationships between specific types of prior victimization and subsequent delinquent types among justice-involved youth. Thus, my findings enhance our understanding of the developmental implications of prior victimization among juvenile delinquents by specifying the direction and strength of the effect of five different types of prior victimization and polyvictimization on six distinct forms of offending among males and females. Many studies have found that victimization is related to several negative outcomes, including an increased risk for antisocial/criminal behavior (Macmillan, 2001). Furthermore, youth who experience polyvictimization are at increased risk for losing the fundamental capacities necessary for normal development, successful learning, and a productive adulthood (Finkelhor et al., 2010; Schilling, Aseltine, & Gore, 2007). Thus, the especially high rates of prior victimization among justice-involved youth and gender differences in victimization experiences warrants further inquiry.

Despite the high prevalence of victimization among children and adolescents, the majority of victimized youth who end up in the justice system never receive help in recovering from the psychological damage caused by this experience (Listenbee et al., 2012). My findings could inform programming needs among juvenile detention centers so that victimized youth who end up in the system could receive the services to deal with

their prior victimization, for perhaps the first time. If youth correctional centers would target treatment toward youth with the most detrimental victimization histories, perhaps they could help break the potential cycle of victimization and maladaptive behavior. For example, if I find that one type of victimization is more strongly related to violent offending for both males and females, then the results would underscore the importance of developing effective services for all youth with this background. Findings such as this would also highlight the need to target prevention strategies toward that type of childhood victimization and to reduce its negative effects on the outcomes to which it is strongly related (e.g., violent or sexual offending). This is important, more generally, because researchers have found that victimization is associated not only with offending but also with mental health and substance use problems, low educational attainment, self-destructive behavior, and increased odds of further victimization (Finkelhor et al., 2011; Macmillan, 2001).

In the remainder of this chapter, I discuss the relevant literature on the difficulty defining victimization, prevalence rates of victimization, the effects of victimization on delinquency, the victim-offender overlap, and gender differences in the effects of victimization. I then anchor my dissertation in the feminist pathways theory and conclude by laying out my research questions and proceed to the second chapter where I discuss the methodology of this dissertation.

#### **Defining Victimization**

The study of different forms of victimization and their effects is fragmented across several disciplines and studies on the effects of victimization are typically

organized around specific outcomes, such as mental health issues, criminal behavior, or educational attainment. Researchers in various disciplines operationalize the concept of victimization differently, but victimization is a broad umbrella which includes both direct and indirect forms (Finkelhor, 2008). Victimization is distinct from trauma or life stress in that victimization inherently implies a power relationship in which one person/party dominates another (Hagan, 1989). To illustrate, victimization does not include the accidental death of a parent or parental divorce, whereas the trauma or life stress constructs do include these events.

Victimization is difficult to define due to the fragmentation of terminology and diverse definitions/operationalized measures in the study of victimization across and within disciplines. Victimization is a broad concept that includes many categories of specific types of violence, such as, sexual and physical abuse, emotional or psychological abuse, physical neglect, and bullying (Maas, Herrenkohl, & Sousa, 2008). Researchers and practitioners across several disciplines use different terminology to refer to the underlying concept of victimization, such as, abuse, exposure to violence, adverse childhood experiences, interpersonal trauma, or child maltreatment (see Musicaro et al., 2017 for a review of overlapping constructs of interpersonal victimization). Criminologists tend to focus more on violent victimization types, which are interactions in which someone was physically attacked, raped, or robbed (Macmillan, 2001). However, victimization can also be emotional, psychological, nonviolent, or negligent, as is the case with neglect of a child (i.e., not providing food, clothing or safety). For the purposes of this dissertation, the term victimization will encompass both direct victimization, which individuals experience first-hand (i.e. physical, sexual, emotional

abuse), and indirect victimization, where a person witnesses violence (i.e. seeing someone seriously injured).

Early research on victimization tended to consider the effects of only a single type or category of victimization at a time. This was problematic because it likely led scholars to overestimate the effects of a particular type of victimization if not controlling for other types of victimization or polyvictimization at the same time (see Fallon et al., 2010; Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009). As a result, more recent studies have examined multiple forms of victimization concurrently, but this body of research is still fragmented into different conceptual frameworks. For example, the adverse childhood experiences (ACEs) framework has emphasized physical and mental health outcomes related to the absence of a protective adult figure during childhood (Felitti et al., 1998). The ACEs framework has gained popularity among criminologists in recent years as a means to explain negative life experiences and offending patterns (Baglivio & Epps, 2015; Levenson & Socia, 2016; Wolff, Baglivio, & Piquero, 2016). Even though recent studies have done a better job examining multiple types of violence concurrently, they still have theoretical and methodological problems (e.g., sampling and measurement differences). The mixed findings about the effects of victimization on particular outcomes may be a result of variations across studies in factors such as: (1) the number of victimization types assessed, (2) the analytical strategy employed, and (3) the type of covariates included (Arata et al., 2007; Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009; Higgins & McCabe, 2001; Petrenko et al., 2012).

Most studies on polyvictimization have focused on adolescents' mental health outcomes, rather than on behavioral outcomes among adolescents like violence and

delinquency. Overall, these studies suggest that (1) polyvictimization has a stronger relationship with trauma symptoms than experiencing repeated victimizations of a single type; and (2) polyvictimization explains most of the psychological consequences of individual forms of victimization (see Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007, 2009; Turner, Finkelhor, & Ormrod, 2010). Exposure to multiple types of victimization is associated with more severe mental health outcomes and substance use in both childhood and adulthood when compared to the effects of just one type of victimization (Appleyard et al., 2005; Arata et al., 2005; Bensley et al., 1999a, 1999b). For example, Cyr and colleagues (2013) found that most of the individual victimization categories they examined were significantly associated with mental health symptoms when polyvictimization was ignored. Once polyvictimization was included in the models, however, most individual victimization relationships were either no longer significant or greatly reduced. Furthermore, after controlling for all individual victimization types, polyvictimization was the only victimization variable that significantly explained mental health symptoms (Cyr et al., 2013). Overall, these findings highlighted the importance of examining polyvictimization, in addition to looking at various types of victimization because examining just one type of victimization may artificially inflate the effect of that particular type of trauma (see Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009). The degree to which polyvictimization influences youth outcomes is understudied, but it is likely that more victimization is worse in terms of its effect on maladaptive behavior (Finkelhor et al., 2013).

It is important to acknowledge before going any further that experiencing victimization is not deterministic of negative outcomes, rather it increases the risk of

negative outcomes (e.g., offending, physical and mental health problems, substance abuse, low education, homelessness, self-harm, teen parenting). The magnitude of the effects of victimization on various outcomes partially depends on the responses of others to the victim, such as family members, peers, schools, communities, and state agencies (Finkelhor, 2008). All of these support systems play a role in alleviating the trauma and distress that victimization causes and promoting healthy coping mechanisms and resilience in victims. Furthermore, not all individuals with delinquent behavior have a history of victimization. Rather, victimization is just one factor among many disadvantages (or adversities) which can accumulate over time and influence youths' odds of maladaptive behavior.

## The Prevalence of Victimization and Polyvictimization

The sheer number of youth in the United States who experience victimization makes it a public health concern, as one in eight children experience a confirmed case of maltreatment before turning 18 (Wildeman et al., 2014). The prevalence, correlates, and consequences of youth victimization in the United States has gained increasing attention by scholars, practitioners and policy-makers over the last few decades. In 1979, United States Surgeon General declared violence a public health crisis of the highest priority and since that time, many government resources have gone towards understanding the prevalence, risk factors, consequences, treatment, and prevention of childhood victimization. In 2012, the Attorney General's Task Force on Children Exposed to Violence reported that about two-thirds of American youth have been exposed to at least one type of victimization during their lifetime (Listenbee et al., 2012).

The National Survey of Children Exposed to Violence (NSCEV) estimated that 46 million of the 76 million (61%) children aged 1 month to 17 years currently residing in the United States are exposed to violence, crime, and abuse every year (Finkelhor et al., 2013). More specifically, two-fifths of youth experienced physical abuse in the last year, while about 6% experienced sexual victimization in the past year (Finkelhor et al., 2013). However, the past year victimization rates for males and females are different. Although only 6% of American youth experienced sexual victimization in the last year, this rate was about twice as high for females compared males (Finkelhor et al., 2013). Females were also more likely than males to experience relational aggression, dating violence, and sexual harassment in the past year. Conversely, males were significantly more likely than females to experience physical abuse by a caregiver, assault with injury by anyone (including peers and siblings) and to witness violence (see also Abram et al., 2004). The lifetime victimization rates for youth are higher than the last-year prevalence rates, and the gender differences noted above remained when considering lifetime victimization rates (Finkelhor et al., 2013). One notable difference when examining lifetime exposure was that females were significantly more likely to experience emotional abuse and sexual victimization than males (Finkelhor et al., 2013).

The rates of prior victimization among justice-involved youth is much higher than the rate of victimization among the nationally representative samples detailed above. Findings from several studies using diverse samples have revealed that as high as 90% of detained youth offenders report having experienced at least one type of direct victimization, with many experiencing polyvictimization, before entering the juvenile justice system (Abram et al., 2004; Dierkhising et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2013). For

example, Wood and colleagues (2002) used a matched sample design of 200 incarcerated juvenile delinquents and 200 high school youth not involved in the justice system, and found that the incarcerated sample reported significantly more direct (i.e., physical and sexual abuse) and indirect violence exposure. The incarcerated sample reported significantly higher levels of prior sexual victimization than the high school sample and these rates were significantly higher for both female samples than for either male sample (Wood et al., 2002). Consistent with these finding, Dierkhising and colleagues (2013) found that 90% of justice-involved youth experienced multiple victimization types while only 10% experienced a single type. They also found that female youth had significantly higher rates of sexual abuse and rape compared to males. Similar to other studies, males reported higher rates of witnessing violence than females (Abram et al., 2004; Dierkhising et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2007).

As previously noted, polyvictimization refers to the experience of multiple different victimization types, such as physical abuse, sexual victimization, bullying, and witnessing violence, and is not just multiple episodes of the same kind of victimization (Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007). The NSCEV demonstrated that as many as 1 in 10 children in the United States are polyvictims, or had 6 or more direct victimizations in a single year (Finkelhor et al., 2013). Other scholars found that among victimized youth, only one in four report experiencing a single type of victimization, suggesting that polyvictimization may be the norm among youth exposed to violence, rather than the exception (see also Dierkhising et al., 2013; Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009). The sheer prevalence of polyvictimization in the general population speaks to the importance of examining polyvictimization when studying the effects of various types of victimization

on adverse outcomes. Researchers who only examine the effects of a single victimization type without controlling for polyvictimization run the risk of artificially inflating the effect of that single type of victimization (Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009). In summary, polyvictims are an especially vulnerable segment of youth who appear to be exposed to many adversities. The degree to which polyvictimization influences youth outcomes is understudied, but it is likely that more victimization is worse in terms of its effect on maladaptive behavior (Finkelhor et al., 2013).

### The Adverse Effects of Childhood Victimization

Over fifty years ago, Kempe and colleagues (1962) published a seminal article on "the battered child syndrome," which exposed the negative effects of physical abuse.

Since that time, the negative effects of victimization on child and adolescent development and wellbeing have been documented across several disciplines in the social, psychological, and health sciences (Cicchetti & Toth, 2005; McCrory, De Brito, & Viding, 2012; Mersky, Topitzes, & Reynolds, 2012). Macmillan (2001) reviewed research on the consequences of victimization for psychological health, criminal involvement, and socioeconomic attainment over the life-course and concluded that victimization has far-reaching and potentially long-lasting effects on individual wellbeing within all three of these domains. However, there is a lot of variability in how individuals' respond to victimization on a number of outcomes, including delinquency, so there remains much we do not understand about the effects of victimization on individuals' wellbeing. Studying the causes of heterogeneity in individuals' responses to victimization is an important challenge for scholars (Afifi & Macmillan, 2011). The type

of victimization an individual experiences is just one dynamic that may contribute to this heterogeneity. For example, distinct types of victimization or polyvictimization may be linked to increased risk for specific types of offending. Yet, the empirical literature has been inconsistent on the specific associations between types of victimization and individual outcomes on delinquent involvement. Next, I review the literature on the effects of victimization on delinquency.

### The Negative Effects of Childhood Victimization on Delinquency

Considerable research has already established that childhood victimization in various forms increases the likelihood of juvenile delinquency and adult criminal behavior (English, Widom, & Brandford 2002; Mersky & Reynolds 2007; Smith & Thornberry 1995). An early study of incarcerated youth found that juveniles who experienced direct or indirect (witnessed) violence as children were incarcerated for more violent offenses than youth not exposed to violence as children (Lewis et al., 1979). Hartstone & Hansen (1984) found that violent male delinquents had a higher rate of child maltreatment than non-violent delinquents. Yet, much of the early research on this topic was purely descriptive and/or suffered from methodological issues, such as not examining multiple types of victimization, using retrospective information or using small non-representative samples identified by public agencies (e.g., child welfare, juvenile justice system; Finkelhor, 2008).

Dodge, Bates, and Pettit (1990) conducted one of the first studies that directly examined the effects of childhood physical abuse on later violence using a representative sample of children that were severely physically abused in early life but were not

necessarily identified by public agencies. They used a social learning/trauma related framework, which suggests that the modelling and imitation of others' behavior plays a central role in the etiology of delinquency, especially behavior that is traumatic and becomes stored in memory (Bandura, 1973). Social control theory posits that abused and neglected youth have weakened social ties to family and conventional society, and thus less inhibition or social controls to inhibit offending (Akers et al., 1979; Akers & Jennings, 2009; Bandura, 1976). Directly experiencing or witnessing violence may model violent behaviors and attitudes that victims might draw upon later as an appropriate means of solving problems (Akers et al., 1979; Spaccarelli, Coatsworth, & Bowden, 1995). Dodge and colleagues (1990) used a representative longitudinal sample of 309 children and found that physical abuse was a risk factor for later aggressive behavior, even after controlling for relevant ecological and biological factors. Thus they argued that youth who are victimized may have had limited exposure to examples of healthy, nonviolent behavior which may have reduced youths' capacity to interpret emotional cues and regulate their own mental or emotional states and thus increases the likelihood that they resort to violence in their interactions with others (Dodge, Bates, & Pettit, 1990; Ruback, Clark, & Warner, 2014). However, they did not examine other forms of victimization, like sexual abuse or witnessing violence, which may have had unique or cumulative effects on later violence.

Cathy Spatz Widom is perhaps the most well-known scholar in this area for developing the "intergenerational transmission of violence" hypothesis, which suggests that abused children become abusers, and victims of violence become violent offenders (Widom, 1989a, 1989b). Her research also draws upon social learning theory by arguing

that being the victim of violence as a child would provide a model for the youth to learn and imitate violence when they grow up (Akers et al., 1979, Bandura, 1973). Widom's hypothesis, also known as the "cycle of violence," became the premier developmental hypothesis for the study of child maltreatment. Widom's research (1989c) is notable because she used a prospective matched cohort design that overcame many of the methodological limitations of prior studies. Research prior to this had been crosssectional and suffered from methodological problems, such as non-representative sampling and/or lack of control group, and inconsistency in the operationalization of maltreatment and outcomes (Widom, 1989c). Specifically, she identified a sample of 908 children who had substantiated cases of childhood abuse or neglect who were processed by courts from 1967 to 1971, and followed them into adulthood, tracking their criminal behavior as a juvenile and adult. She also had a comparison group of 667 children, not officially recorded as abused or neglected, who were matched to the abused group by age, race, sex, socioeconomic status, and jurisdiction. Widom (1989a, 1989b) found that being a victim abused or neglected in childhood increased the likelihood of arrest as a juvenile by 59%, and as an adult by 28%. Additionally, the abused sample had a higher risk for being arrested for a violent offense (i.e., 11% of the abused group was arrested for a violent crime compared to 8% of the control group).

The results of Widom's (1989a) seminal study revealed that victimization in childhood increases the likelihood of all criminal behavior, not just violent offenses. It is important to note that Widom's (1989b) study also found that being neglected and being physically abused were the only two types of abuse that were associated with being arrested for violence. This finding highlighted the importance of studying neglect in

addition to physical abuse, as neglect also has criminogenic consequences. Overall, Widom's (1989a) study supported the cycle of violence hypothesis by indicating that being physically abused was associated with increased risk of violent crime. There are several studies that find some support for the cycle of violence and social learning theory, that children who experience or witnesses violence in their family growing up are more likely to react violently when dealing with frustration (Ehrensaft et al., 2003; Mihalic & Elliott, 1997; Spaccarelli, Coatsworth, & Bowden, 1995).

Widom and Maxfield (1996) provided a 6-year follow-up on the official arrest records of the participants in Widom's (1989a) study, which increased the average age of participant follow-up from 26 to 32. These findings were generally consistent with the earlier findings that being abused or neglected as a child increased the likelihood of arrest as a juvenile by 59%, as an adult by 28% and for a violent crime by 30% (Widom & Maxfield, 1996). Additionally, maltreated children were younger at the time of their first arrest, committed nearly twice as many offenses, and were arrested more frequently (Widom & Maxfield, 1996). Finally, they found that experiencing abuse and neglect placed females at an increased risk for violent and drug arrests compared to males who were abused or neglected (more on this below). Thus, their findings indicated that gender is an important factor to consider when studying the relationship between child abuse and delinquency type (Widom & Maxfield, 1996).

English, Widom, and Branford (2002) furthered this research using the same sample by examining the risk of arrest for violence by the type of abuse/neglect youth suffered. They found that children who experience any maltreatment (i.e., physical,

sexual, or emotional abuse, and neglect) had higher rates of arrest compared to the control group. Specifically, all maltreated children were 4.8 times more likely to be arrested as juvenile; 2 times more likely to be arrested as an adult, and 3.1 times more likely to be arrested for a violent crime than matched controls (English, Widom, & Branford, 2002). These findings were in contrast with the earlier findings by Widom (1989b) and Maxfield and Widom (1996) who found that only physical abuse and neglect were associated with higher rates for violence.

Two other research groups have conducted large-scale, prospective studies with comparable control groups that assessed the link between officially documented cases of childhood victimization and subsequent delinquency (i.e., Smith & Thornberry, 1995; Zingraff, Leiter, Myers, & Johnson, 1993). Zingraff and colleagues (1993) compared a random sample of children with substantiated maltreatment reports with two comparison groups and found that maltreated children had higher rates of status offenses than the control groups. Zingraff and colleagues (1994) later found that the increased risk of delinquency was dependent on the type of maltreatment youth experienced, specifically that neglect and physical abuse increased youths risk of delinquency relative to the control groups (but not sexual abuse). Smith and Thornberry (1995) used data from the Rochester Youth Development Study and found that youth who experienced any type of victimization had higher rates of self- and official-reported general delinquency, violent offending, and illicit drug use in young adulthood, even after controlling for prior problem behavior. Consistent with English, Widom, and Branford (2002), they later found that different types of victimization produced similar negative outcomes on general and violent offending (Smith, Ireland, & Thornberry, 2005). In summary, all three

prospective studies suggest that victimized children have an increased risk of arrest in both adolescence and adulthood, although they had mixed results regarding whether specific types of victimization were related to specific types of offending.

Many other studies since then have found a strong relationship between prior victimization and subsequent delinquency (Chang, Chen, & Brownson, 2003; Fagan, Piper, & Cheng, 1987; Lauritsen & Quinet, 1995). Findings from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health (ADD Health) indicate that childhood maltreatment doubles the risk of engaging in any crime, and those odds increased if children/youth experienced multiple types of maltreatment (Currie & Tekin, 2006). Additionally, the severity of abuse was related to more serious criminal behavior (Currie & Tekin, 2006). Using the National Youth Survey, Fagan (2003, 2005) found that physical abuse during adolescence had immediate and long-term effects on the prevalence and frequency of self-reported violent and non-violent crimes, drug use, and intimate partner violence.

This general overlap between victimization and offending has been found by studies using diverse samples, methods, and social contexts (e.g., Berg et al., 2012; Malvaso, Delfabbro, & Day, 2018; Ousey, Wilcox, & Fisher, 2011). Scholars have argued that the causes of victimization and offending cannot be properly understood independent of one another (Gottfredson, 1984; Hindelang, 1976; Lauritsen & Laub, 2007). Jennings, Piquero, & Reingle, (2012) found a robust relationship between being a victim and a perpetrator by doing an extensive review of 37 studies that use a variety of statistical techniques and vary across historical, cultural, and international assessments. Most of the studies Jennings and colleagues (2012) identified used either a routine

activities/lifestyle theory or self-control theory to frame their study of the victim-offender overlap. In short, routine activities/lifestyle theory focuses on the influence that opportunity structures and risky lifestyles have on the likelihood of committing an offense or experiencing victimization (Cohen & Felson, 1979; Hindelang, Gottfredson, & Garofalo, 1978). Routine activities and lifestyles refer to the common way individuals use their time and can include both vocational activities, like working or going to school, and leisure activities, such as going out at night, shopping, or drinking with friends. Selfcontrol theory, formally known as general theory of crime, posit that a lack of socialization due to poor parenting in childhood leads to low self-control, which leads to delinquent activity (Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990). Schreck (1999) later used self-control theory to argue that people with low self-control are more likely to put themselves in risky situations due to their impulsiveness and short-sightedness, which may lead to increased exposure to both offending and victimization. Overall, Jennings and colleagues' (2012) review found robust support for the victim-offender overlap, as 31 studies found considerable support for the overlap between victimization and offending and 6 studies found mixed/limited support (Jennings et al., 2012). They contend that routine activities/lifestyles theory is the most recognizable and supported theoretical perspectives that attempts to explain the victim-offender overlap.

#### **Offending Subtypes**

A handful of studies have differentiated the effects of childhood victimization on delinquency types (e.g., violent, nonviolent, or drug offending), although many of them suffer from methodological flaws, such as not examining several types of victimization or polyvictimization, and small sample sizes. For example, Mersky and colleagues (2012) found that among delinquent youth, experiencing any form of childhood maltreatment increased the odds of being convicted for a violent or drug offense as an adult, but not a nonviolent offense. However, they did not examine which type(s) of maltreatment youth experienced, thus they did not test whether certain types of maltreatment were associated with violent or drug offending (Mersky, Topitzes, & Reynolds, 2012). Malvaso, Delfabbro & Day (2018) conducted a systematic review of 62 studies on the methodological features of the victimization—offending association and discussed how various methodological factors (limitations) influenced the nature of the relationship found among the examined studies.

Several studies have found that a specific type of childhood victimization was associated with a similar type of offending behavior (e.g., physical abuse increases odds of violent offending; Briere & Runtz, 1990; Dutton & Hart, 1992). Maas and colleagues (2008) conducted a systematic review concerning the link between maltreatment and juvenile violence and found that physical abuse in childhood was the most consistent predictor of later youth violence. Additionally, a handful of studies have found that youth who experienced sexual abuse were more likely to commit sexual offenses than youth with other childhood victimization experiences (Bagley, Wood, & Young, 1994; Ford & Linney, 1995; see Jespersen, Lalumière, & Seto, 2009 for a meta-analysis). However, these studies typically only examined the effects of one type of victimization on offending, thus they may have inflated the observed relationship by not controlling for other types of victimization or polyvictimization. Furthermore, there are a number of other studies that failed to demonstrate these specific associations (Higgins & McCabe,

2000, 2003; Widom & Armes, 1994). For example, findings from the ADD Health data indicated that prior physical abuse was not associated with later violence, but sexual abuse and neglect were related to later violence (Yun, Ball, & Lim, 2011). Although the above studies suggest there may be different relationships between types of child victimization and delinquency types, most did not consider the co-occurrence of victimizations that often prevails among maltreatment (see Dong et al., 2004; Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007).

English, Widom, and Branford (2002) conducted one of the early studies that examined the effects of multiple types of victimization and found nearly one fourth of children who experienced multiple types of victimization were later arrested for a violent crime. More recently, Van der Put and colleagues (2015) examined over 13,000 youth on probation in Washington State over a five year period and found that victims of physical abuse and polyvictims had significantly more violent offenses compared to non-victims (using official juvenile court records). Additionally, both of these studies found that victims of only sexual abuse were the least likely to be arrested for any or violent crime compared victims of physical abuse, neglect or polyvictimization (English, Widom, & Branford, 2002; Van der Put et al., 2015).

Finally, there appears to be a dose-response relationship between victimization and negative outcomes, as several studies have found that youth who experience more types of abuse, have more serious maladaptive behavior than youth who experience a single type of victimization (Chaffin & Hanson, 2000; Scott-Storey, 2011). For example, Smith and Thornberry (1995) found that multiple types of victimization were predictive of higher rates of delinquency. Margolin and colleagues (2010) also found that youth who

experience violence in multiple domains (i.e., parent-to youth aggression, marital physical aggression, and community violence) were at an increased risk for delinquent behaviors compared to youth who experience violence in only one domain. Maas and colleagues (2008) also found that co-occurring types of abuse significantly increased the likelihood of later youth violence perpetration, above single types of abuse. In summary, these studies suggest that youth who experience polyvictimization are more likely to commit violent and more incidents of delinquency compared to youth who experience just one type of victimization (Cyr et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2010; Soler et al., 2013). Another source of heterogeneity that will be described in detail in the next section is how victimization and polyvictimization may illicit different effects on males and females.

#### **Gender Differences in the Effects of Victimization**

Research on gender difference of the effects of victimization on delinquency is mixed; some scholars have found that victimization has stronger effects on females' delinquency, some found it has stronger effects on males' delinquency, and still others have found the effects are similar across genders (Allwood & Bell, 2008; Asscher et al., 2015; Herrera & McCloskey, 2001). For example, Begle and colleagues (2011) found that boys who were physically abused and/or witnessed violence were more likely to engage in later delinquency and drug use than non-victimized boys and they did not find this pattern among females. There is also empirical support for the opposite, however, that victimization has a stronger effect on females' violence, delinquency, and drug use, (Herrenkohl et al., 2004; Widom & Maxfield, 2001; Widom, Marmorstein, & White, 2006). For example, Herrera and McClosky (2001) found that females who were

physically abused in childhood were more likely to be arrested for violent offenses than their male counterparts. Finally, there are many studies that report no gender differences in the effects of victimization and subsequent violence or delinquency (Moylan et al., 2010; Widom, Czaja, Dutton, 2014; Wolfe et al., 2003). Yun, Ball, and Kim (2011) found that gender did not moderate the relationship between prior victimization and violent delinquency using a nationally representative sample of youth (ADD Health),

It is also important to point out the findings of Topitzes, Mersky, and Reynolds (2011), who found that child maltreatment predicted juvenile delinquency among males, but not females. However, child maltreatment predicted adult crime for both genders; thus, they conclude that the effects of child maltreatment on delinquent behavior may be delayed in girls (Topitzes, Mersky, & Reynolds, 2011). These studies point to the importance of examining different types of victimization on specific types of offending separately for males and females.

Males constitute the majority of offenders arrested and processed through the justice system for most types of delinquency and crime (Steffensmeier & Allan, 1996). Due to the under-representation of females in both the juvenile and criminal justice system, scholars and public officials have paid less attention to understanding females offending (e.g., etiology, prevalence/incidence of offending, desistence from crime) than males (Chesney-Lind & Sheldon, 2014). Consequently, there is less known about the characteristics of female offending than males, or whether there are gender differences in the correlates of offending. However, scholars have long suggested that victimization elicits unique effects on women's illicit behavior and pathways into criminal behavior (Bloom et al., 2005; Daly, 1992; Salisbury & Van Voorhis, 2009; Steffensmeier & Allan,

1996). Numerous studies have revealed that justice-involved females have higher rates of prior victimization, mental health issues and substance use problems than males (Blum, Ireland, & Blum, 2003).

### **Feminist Pathways**

Males constitute the majority of offenders arrested and processed through the justice system for most types of delinquency (Sickmund et al., 2017). Female offenders have generated less attention generally on issues such as etiology, prevalence, and desistence from crime due to their under-representation in both the juvenile and criminal justice system (Chesney-Lind & Sheldon, 2014). Concern over the link between victimization and delinquency is not a novel theme in criminology and several theories have been used to explain this overlap including general theory of crime, general strain theory, subcultural theory, social learning theory, and numerous life-course and developmental perspectives, including the feminist pathways perspective. For example, social learning theory posits that directly experiencing or witnessing violence may model violent behaviors and attitudes that victims might draw upon later as an appropriate means of solving problems (Akers et al., 1979; Bandura, 1976; Spaccarelli, Coatsworth, & Bowden, 1995). Yet, most criminological theories and the empirical work associated with them were developed and tested on males, and applied to female offenders as an afterthought (Chesney-Lind & Pasko, 2013). Feminist theorists challenged the notion that these male-based theories were applicable to girls (Chesney-Lind & Pasko, 2013). I anchor my dissertation within the feminist pathway perspective because it argues that

victimization is a risk factor that uniquely influences females' pathway into crime and to the justice system (Belknap, 2007; Bloom et al., 2005; Daly, 1992).

The pathways perspective emerged in the 1980s to investigate whether women have distinct pathways to initial criminal behavior and recidivism compared to men (Chesney-Lind & Rodriquez, 1983; Daly, 1992). This perspective stipulates that victimization is a risk factor that uniquely influences women's pathway into crime, as the types of victimization men and women experience are gendered (Belknap, 2007; Bloom et al., 2005; Daly, 1992). The pathways perspective hypothesizes that victimization may give rise to other problems that increase women's odds of criminal behavior, such as mental illness, substance use, running away from home and dysfunctional relationships (Chesney-Lind, 2002; Daly, 1992; Kilpatrick et al., 2000, 2003; Logan et al., 2002). It argues that many victimized girls become offenders as a survival and/or resistance strategy (Bloom et al., 2005; Gilfus, 1993). For instance, girls may run away from home because of abuse in the home and may end up on an escalating pathway to crime and detention in adulthood (DeHart et al., 2014). Girls who run away from home risk ending up living on the streets, which, in turn, can lead to being arrested and potentially detained for a status offense, drug use, theft, or prostitution (Belknap, 2007). These pathways have not been considered salient for male offenders; as most criminological theories suggest that males follow more traditional paths into criminal behavior, such as associating with antisocial peers, low self-control, or having weak bonds to conventional society (Akers et al., 1979; Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990; Hirschi, 1969, Sampson & Laub, 1993).

Although several theories have been used to explain the overlap between victimization and offending, much of the empirical research has been purely descriptive,

such as reports of the prevalence of victimization histories among offenders. Moreover, prior research has typically relied on small convenience samples and utilized poor measures of victimization and offending behavior. Thus, we need more research to better understand the nature of the relationship between prior victimization and subsequent delinquency. Research on gender differences of the effects of victimization on delinquency is mixed; some scholars find victimization has stronger effects on females' likelihood to engage in violence, while some find it has stronger effects on males' general delinquency, and still others find the effects are similar across genders (Allwood & Bell, 2008; Asscher et al., 2015; Herrera & McCloskey, 2001). If victimization does have a stronger effect on violence for girls, it remains unclear if the stronger effect of victimization for girls applies to other types of offending such as drug or property crime (see Herrera & McCloskey, 2001). Several questions still need to be addressed even though the victim-offender association is robust across numerous contexts and methodologies. Specifically, it is unknown whether specific types of victimization and polyvictimization are associated with specific types of offending among juveniles, and whether these relationships differ for males and females.

Although association between victimization and offending is robust, some argue these gendered relationships indicate varying trajectories from trauma to delinquency for males and females (e.g., Kerig & Becker, 2010). In summary, it remains unclear if victimization elicits different effects for males and females or whether it depends on the type of victimization and the outcome being examined. As described above, some studies have found that victimization has a stronger effect on delinquency for females, while

others have found the opposite, or no gender differences. Thus, the nature of the relationship between prior victimization and subsequent delinquency remains imprecise.

# **The Current Study**

I identified three gaps in prior studies that warrant more research. Specifically, little is known about whether youth with victimization histories are involved in the justice system for different types of offenses than youth without a history of victimization.

Second, little is known whether specific types of victimization or polyvictimization are associated with specific types of offending. Finally, we have much to learn regarding how gender interacts with the effects of victimization on delinquency types (Asscher, Van der Put, & Stams, 2015; Higgins, 2004; Van der Put et al., 2015). I address these gaps in the literature by examining how patterns of prior victimization relate to patterns of offending among a nationally representative sample of justice-involved youth. This dissertation addressed three questions:

- 1. Are youth with histories of victimization involved in the justice system for different offenses than youth without prior victimization?
- 2. Are different types of victimization related to specific forms of offending or a variety of offenses?
- 3. Do the relationships between victimization type and offending types vary by gender?

My findings will provide more detail than previous studies about the complex and gendered relationships between prior victimization and delinquency among justice-involved youth. The findings will enhance our understanding of the developmental

implications of victimization among juvenile delinquents. This is important because it could inform programming needs among juvenile detention centers so that victimized youth who end up in the system could receive the services to deal with their prior victimization, for perhaps the first time. It is also important because researchers have found childhood victimization to be associated not only with criminal behavior but also with mental health issues and an increased risk for further victimization throughout life (e.g., Finkelhor, Ormrod, & Turner, 2007; Finkelhor et al., 2011).

### **CHAPTER II**

#### **Methods**

### **Data Source**

This study utilizes secondary data from the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement (SYRP) 2003 (Sedlak, 2003), which is a restricted dataset available through Inter-University Consortium for Political and Social Research (ICPSR). The SYRP was the only large-scale, nationally representative sample that collected detailed information directly from justice-involved youth about their prior victimization experiences. Unlike many general population and incarcerated adolescent samples, the sample I used is well suited to my topic because I have enough females to make meaningful comparisons across gender and victimization backgrounds (Sedlak & Bruce, 2010). The SYRP interviewed justice-involved youth between the ages of 10 and 20 in a multi-stage cluster sampling procedure. The SYRP is part of the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) collection of surveys that provide statistics on youth in custody in the juvenile justice system. In short, OJJDP realized there was a need for data collected directly from incarcerated youth and they already had an ongoing program to advance a comprehensive array of complementary and interlocking national surveys (Sedlak, 2010). The SYRP is the third and most recent (2003) addition to this constellation of surveys, which also includes the Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement (CJRP) established

in 1997 and the Juvenile Residential Facility Census (JRFC) which was established in 2000 (Sickmond, 2002a, 2002b). The CJRP and the JRFC are biennial mail surveys of residential facility administrators conducted in alternating years.

The SYRP drew a nationally representative sample from all youth in state and local facilities that were identified by the CJRP and the JRFC (Sedlak, 2010). Thus, the SYRP is a unique addition to these surveys in that it is the only survey to gather information directly from youth in custody. The self-administered survey provides fundamental information that is not currently obtainable in any other way to researchers and practitioners, specifically information regarding the characteristics and backgrounds of the youth, their victimization histories, their service needs and the services they received while in custody, their perceptions of safety and security in detention, and their expectations for the future (Sedlak, 2010).

## **Study Design**

The SYRP asked youth about their backgrounds, offense histories, the facility, drug/alcohol experiences, and expectations for the future. The surveys were electronic, and used an audio computer-assisted self-interview (ACASI) system to ask questions and record answers. With ACASI, youth wore headphones and heard a pre-recorded interviewer's voice read the words on the screen. Youth indicated their response choice by touching it on the screen and the computer program automatically navigated to the next appropriate question based on the youth's earlier answers, storing all the data anonymously and securely. This method is beneficial because it eliminates literacy problems, encourages candid answers on sensitive topics, and permits strong privacy and

confidentiality. Youths' survey responses were never associated with their identities and their facility identifiers were removed before data were unencrypted for analysis. Sedlak and her team of researchers at Westat (2012) designed the SYRP this way so they could ask youth about their victimization experiences, both before and during incarceration, without having enough information to provide reports to child protection authorities. The questions used in this dissertation can be found in Appendix B.

## Sampling Design

The SYRP used a stratified, two-stage, probability-proportional-to-size (PPS) sample design. Facilities were sampled in the first stage using a function of the facility offender count as the size measure and then clusters of youth were sampled from each selected facility in the second stage. The sample included 290 facilities selected from a total of 3,893 facilities on the census listings in August 2001 and/or September 2002. Of the 290 facilities initially identified for study participation, 204 juvenile justice facilities across 36 states participated in the survey (70.3% response rate). A total of 7,073 youth from these facilities completed the survey out of the total 9,495 eligible youth who were sampled between March and June 2003 (74.5% response rate; see Sedlak et al., 2012 for a detailed methodology report).

The SYRP is weighted so the sample of 7,073 youth reflect the sampling probabilities of both the facility and youth and adjust for nonresponse at both levels. Survey weights must be used in all analyses of the SYRP data to compute valid totals and proportions and to guard against underestimating standard errors (Sedlak et al., 2012). In this way, the survey of 7,073 provided accurate estimates of the size and characteristics

of the national youth offender population in custody, which is estimated as more than 100,000 youth (Sedlak et al., 2012). This sample was well suited to my topic because nearly 15% of the sample is female, leaving me enough females to make meaningful comparisons across gender and victimization backgrounds, which is lacking in most adolescent and incarcerated samples.

For this dissertation, I removed 758 (10.7%) youth with missing data. Two-hundred and twenty seven youth were missing information on the most serious offense (64 youth had no offense reported, 142 said something else<sup>1</sup>, and 21 were missing/blank). Another 272 youth were missing information on at least one of the victimization measures. Finally, I removed 259 youth (3.7%) whose most serious offense was a technical violation of probation and parole. This left an unweighted sample of 6,315 youth, 24% (n = 1,518) of which were female. Once the sample weights were applied this resulted in a sample of 88,982 and 14.6% of which were female (n = 13,021). T-tests of the full and reduced sample used for this dissertation can be found in Table A9 in Appendix A.

## **Survey Instrument and Variables**

**Dependent variable.** The dependent variable was most serious offense type for which youth are currently incarcerated. Most serious offense type was measured with 13 dichotomous indicators of the most serious offense for which the youth was currently

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> When a youth had said he or she was in custody because of an offense but did not report any offense in the subsequent questions (i.e., they selected "none of the above" in response to all the crime questions), or reported only that they had done "something else" not listed in the series of offense questions (i.e., had not identified a specific crime). In these cases, the ACASI presented the screen that instructed the youth to raise their hand to ask for assistance. The SYRP field staff administering the survey then spoke with the youth to resolve the discrepancy (Sedlak et al., 2012, p. 3-4).

incarcerated and included the following in order of seriousness: *Murder*, *rape*, *kidnapping*, *robbery*, *assault*, *arson*, *burglary*, *auto theft*, *selling drugs*, *nonviolent property* (unauthorized use of a vehicle, theft, vandalism, trespassing), *drug possession/drug use*, *carrying a weapon*, and *other nonviolent* (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public, underage alcohol use, curfew violation, truancy). Respondents were coded 1 "Yes" for the most serious offenses type they were convicted of and 0 "No" for all other offense types.

The 13 categories for most serious offense type were also collapsed into 6 categories for parsimony and based on the type of offense (i.e., violent, property, drug). Three of the six reduced categories remain the same as the original 13 categories and included: *Rape, Carrying a weapon*, and *Other nonviolent offense*. The three categories that changed in the collapsed six categories were the following: *Violent offense* included murder, kidnapping, robbery, and assault; *Property offense* included arson, burglary, auto theft, theft, vandalism, and trespassing; and *Drug offense* included selling drugs, drug possession, testing positive for drugs. The descriptives of the dependent variable coded as 13 and 6 collapsed categories are displayed in Table 1.

Independent variables. Prior victimization was assessed using five dichotomous variables and two variables representing polyvictimization. The five dichotomous variables included whether the youth was physically abused as a child, molested as a child, had forced sex growing up, experienced emotional abuse when growing up, and witnessed serious violence. These measures were created based on a series of survey questions that inquired if the youth had ever been physically, sexually, or emotionally

abused, raped or witnessed someone seriously injured or killed. All of the questions inquired about youths' victimization experiences prior to their current incarceration.

Responses to the five victimization variables were coded as dichotomous variables, with 1 "Yes" and 0 "No."

**Table 1.** Descriptives of dependent variable

Tuble 1. Descriptives of dependent variable	%	(SD)	Range
Most serious offense – 13 categories			
Murder	2.7	(.16)	0 - 1
Rape	7.6	(.26)	0 - 1
Kidnapping	0.5	(.07)	0 - 1
Robbery	9.2	(.29)	0 - 1
Assault	25.7	(.44)	0 - 1
Arson	1.3	(.11)	0 - 1
Burglary	7.2	(.26)	0 - 1
Auto Theft	6.5	(.25)	0 - 1
Selling drugs	6.6	(.25)	0 - 1
Nonviolent property (unlawful vehicle use, theft, vandalism, trespassing)	10.3	(.30)	0 - 1
Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)	10.8	(.31)	0 - 1
Carrying a weapon	2.8	(.16)	0 - 1
Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public,	8.6	(.28)	0 - 1
underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)			
Most serious offense – 6 categories			
Violent (murder, kidnap, robbery, assault)	38.1	(.49)	0 – 1
Rape	7.6	(.25)	0 - 1
Property (arson, burglary, auto theft, theft, vandalism, trespassing)	25.5	(.44)	0 - 1
Drugs (selling, possession, testing positive)	17.4	(.38)	0 - 1
Carrying a weapon	2.8	(.16)	0 - 1
Other nonviolent	8.6	(.28)	0 - 1
N =	(88,	982)	

Physical abuse was based on the question: "When you were living with your family or in another household, did a grown-up in your life hit, beat, kick, or physically abuse you in any way?" About 34% of the sample indicated yes on this variable.

Molestation was based on a survey question that asked: "While you were living with your family or in another household did a grown-up ever touch your private parts when you

didn't want them to, or make you touch their private parts?" Exactly 10% of the sample indicated they had been molested as a child. *Youth had forced sex growing up* asked: "While you were living with your family or in another household did a grown-up ever force you to have sex?" Over 7% of youth indicated they had experienced forced sex growing up. I chose to include the previous two variables as separate measures because there was considerable variation in the responses to the molested as a child and youth had forced sex questions even though 5.7% indicated yes for both (n = 5,069). For example, some youth indicated they had been molested as a child but did not have forced sex (n = 3,888, or 4.4%), while others indicated they had forced sex growing up but were not molested (n = 1,498, or 1.7%).

Emotional abuse was based on one question that asked youth: "While you were living with your family or in another household did you ever get scared or feel really bad because grown-ups called you names, said mean things to you, or said they didn't want you?" Over a quarter (28.5%) of youth indicated yes on this variable. Witnessed serious violence was based on one question that asked: "Have you EVER in your whole life seen someone severely injured or killed (in person, not in the movies or on TV)?" Over two-thirds of the full sample (68.5%) indicated yes on this variable. I examined the multicollinearity diagnostics due to the high correlation between the five victimization measures. The tolerance levels (.568 – .981), variance inflation factors (1.019 – 1.761), and the standard error of the regression coefficients (.004 – .008) were in acceptable ranges for all regression analyses.

Polyvictimization was an additive scale of the number of victimization types youth experienced growing up (physical abuse, molestation, forced sex, emotional abuse,

and witnessed serious violence). This scale ranged from zero to five and had a mean of 1.49 (SD=1.25). About one in five youth (20.8%) indicated they had not experienced any of these victimization types. Moreover, 41% indicated that they experienced a single type of victimization, 18.2% indicated experiencing two types, 12.9% experienced three types, 4.0% experienced four types, and 3.3% experienced all five types of victimization. I also created a *polyvictimization dummy* variable, as proposed by Finkelhor and colleagues (2005), which was coded 1 "Yes" if youth experienced three or more victimization types. The dummy measure was used in later models because the additive polyvictimization measure created multicollinearity issues with the five individual victimization types. The descriptives of all the victimization variables are displayed in Table 2.

Control variables. The other predictor variables I included are also shown in Table 2 and include information on youths' demographics (gender, age, race), education (below modal grade, suspension or expulsion in year before custody, and expert-diagnosed learning disability), family background (living situation before custody and growing up, whether youth has or is expecting children of their own), prior criminal involvement (prior custody, prior probation, and prior conviction), and offense-related information (whether youth had accomplices, were in a gang, and substance use during offense).

Female – This is a dummy variable for whether the youth was female and in the unweighted sample, 24% of the respondents in the sample were female, but this is reduced to 14.6% once the sample weights are applied (because female facilities were oversampled in stage one of the sampling procedures).

Table 2. Descriptives of independent variables

Table 2. Descriptives of independent variables	%	(SD)	Range
Childhood victimization			
Any type of victimization	79.4	(.41)	0 - 1
Physically abused as child	34.2	(.47)	0 - 1
Molestation	10.1	(.30)	0 - 1
Youth had forced sex growing up	7.4	(.26)	0 - 1
Emotionally abused as child	28.5	(.45)	0 - 1
Witnessed serious violence	68.5	(.47)	0 - 1
Polyvictimization (# types experienced)	1.49	(1.25)	0 - 5
0	20.6	(.41)	0 - 1
1	41.0	(.49)	0 - 1
2	18.2	(.39)	0 - 1
3	12.9	(.34)	0 - 1
4	4.0	(.20)	0 - 1
5	3.3	(.18)	0 - 1
Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)	20.2	(.40)	0 - 1
Female	14.6	(.35)	0 - 1
Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)	16.1	(1.50)	10 - 20
Race/ethnicity			
White, non-Hispanic	33.1	(.47)	0 - 1
Black, non-Hispanic	31.5	(.46)	0 - 1
Hispanic	24.2	(.43)	0 - 1
Native American, Asian, Hawaiian	2.9	(.17)	0 - 1
Other, or ≥two races	8.4	(.28)	0 - 1
Below modal grade	49.6	(.50)	0 - 1
School suspension year before custody	58.3	(.49)	0 - 1
School expulsion year before custody	28.9	(.45)	0 - 1
Learning disability (expert-diagnosed)	30.4	(.46)	0 - 1
Lived with parent(s) before arrest	75.5	(.43)	0 - 1
Lived with parent(s) growing up	88.7	(.32)	0 - 1
Prior foster/group home	15.4	(.36)	0 - 1
Prior custody	67.4	(.47)	0 - 1
Prior probation	83.8	(.37)	0 - 1
Prior conviction	84.7	(.36)	0 - 1
Had accomplices for offense	57.4	(.50)	0 - 1
Gang member at time of offense	29.3	(.46)	0 - 1
Substance use at time of offense			
None	53.9	(.50)	0 - 1
Using alcohol (only)	4.9	(.22)	0 - 1
Using drugs (only)	18.8	(.39)	0 - 1
Using both alcohol & drugs	22.2	(.42)	0 - 1
Have or expecting child(ren)	20.6	(.40)	0 - 1
N =	(88,	,982)	

Age at interview – This represents the age of youth when they were interviewed in October 2002, not the age they were when they entered the facility. Thus, this variable represents youth who are older than when they committed the actual offense for which they are currently incarcerated. I also calculated the age of youth when they were incarcerated in current facility, but 115 youth were missing information about how many days they had been incarcerated. The age at interview ranged from 10 to 20 with a mean of 16.1 years (SD=1.50), while the mean age at time incarcerated was 14.9 years (SD=1.48) and ranged from 9 to 19 years old. For all analyses, *age at interview* was used in order to include all cases.

Race/ethnicity – There are five dummy variables to represent the race/ethnicity of youth, one for each of the following: white (non-Hispanic), black (non-Hispanic), Hispanic, Native American/Asian/Hawaiian, and Other or  $\geq$ two races. There were six youth who refused to answer this question and were coded as Other or  $\geq$ two races. Youth were primarily white (33.1%) or black (31.5%). Nearly quarter of youth were Hispanic (24.1%), while about 3% were Native American, Asian or Hawaiian, and 8.4% were Other or  $\geq$  two races.

Education/trouble at school - There are four dummy variables that represent the various issues youth reported having at school, including whether youth were below their modal grade, had a learning disability, and were suspended or expelled from school during the year before they were taken into custody. Below modal grade was created using the youth's age as of October 15, 2002 to derive youth's status relative to modal grade. Half of youth (49.6%) were below the modal grade relative to their age. The variable learning disability (expert-diagnosed) asked youth whether they had ever been

diagnosed of a learning disability in their life. Almost a third of youth in custody (30.4%) reported that they had been diagnosed with a learning disability by an expert, which is significantly higher than the 5% of youth between the ages of 10 and 20 in the general population who are diagnosed with a learning disability (U.S. Office of Special Education Programs, 2003). Two dichotomous variables representing *school suspension year before custody* and *school expulsion year before custody* were based on one question that asked youth to check items they experienced in during the year before they were taken into custody for their present stay. They could choose more than one answer and two of the items were "got suspended?" and "got expelled?" Youth were coded 1 "Yes" for school suspension and expulsion if they checked the respective items and all other youth were coded 0 "No". About 60% of youth reported they had been suspended and nearly 30% had been expelled in the year before custody.

Family/Living Situations: I created three dummy variables to represent youths' living situation while growing up and before their arrest including the following: lived with parent(s) before arrest, lived with parent(s) growing up, and has been in foster care or group home prior to incarceration. Lived with parent(s) before arrest was a variable based on who youth reported living with when they were taken into custody. The majority of youth reported living with one parent when taken into custody (45.8%), while 29.7% were living with two parents and one-fourth of youth (24.5%) were not living with either parent. This measure was coded into a dummy variable to represent whether you were living with at least one parent before arrest (1 "Yes" and 0 "No"). The variable lived with parent(s) growing up was also a dichotomous variable reflecting whether at least one parent helped take care of youth when they were growing up. Almost half of youth

(45.7%) reported that two parents helped raise them, although this could have been in separate households. A slightly lower percentage (43%) had just one parent caring for them when they were growing up and 11.3% had no parental care while growing up.

Prior foster/group home was coded 1 "Yes" and 0 "No" based on whether youth had ever been in foster care or group home when growing up, of which 15.4% of youth reported in the affirmative.

Criminal history: I used three dichotomous measures indicating the type of prior criminal involvement youths' had, including whether youth had experienced *prior custody, prior probation* and *prior conviction*. Each of these three measures were coded 1 "Yes" and 0 "No". The majority of youth reported prior custody (67.4%), prior probation (83.8%), and prior conviction(s) (84.7%) before the current offense for which they are incarcerated. Only 5.8% of youth reported no prior involvement or conviction in the justice system, while 9.5% reported prior involvement but no conviction.

Offense specific variables: There are three variables to represent various offense characteristics including: had accomplices for offense, gang member at time of offense, and substance use at time of offense. The dichotomous variable had accomplices for offense was based off the question, "Did you commit/were you accused of committing this crime with someone else?" Youth were coded 1 "Yes" and 0 "No" and over half of youth (57.4%) had accomplices for their offense. Gang member at time of offense was also a dichotomous variable code 1 "Yes" and 0 "No", asking youth, "At the time you (committed/were accused of committing) (this crime/any of these crimes) were you involved in a gang? Over a quarter of youth (29.3%) reported being involved in a gang at the time of offense. The last offense specific measure was a series of four dichotomous

variables asking youth about their substance use at time of offense. Responses were coded 1 "Yes" and 0 "No" for the following four categories: *no substance use during offense, using alcohol only, using drugs only,* and *using both alcohol and drugs.* Over half of youth reported no substance use during offense (53.9%), while about 4.9% reporting using only alcohol, 18.8% reported using drugs alone, and 22.2% were using both drugs and alcohol at the time of offense.

Have or expecting child(ren) was a dichotomous variable based on youths' response to two survey questions about whether they already had children or were expecting one. Responses were dummy coded 1 "Yes" and 0 "No". Over 14% of youth in custody reported that they have children, and more males than females had children (15.1% versus 9.1%). These rates are much greater than in the general population where 2% of males and 6% of females between ages 12 and 20 report having children of their own (U.S. Census Bureau, 2004). Over 12% of youth, some of whom already have children, also reported that they were an expecting a child (i.e., 5.6% of females reported they are pregnant; 13.5% of males reported that someone is pregnant with their child). Overall, 20.6% of youth in custody already had or were expecting children.

The results of all bivariate and multivariate analyses are presented in Chapter 3.

## **CHAPTER III**

#### Results

## **Analytic Procedures**

This chapter contains the results of the effects of prior victimization on offending and the extent to which there are gender differences in these relationships. Data were analyzed using several quantitative methods, bivariate, and multivariate tests in IBM SPSS Statistics 24. I first present the results of the bivariate analyses and T-tests of offense type for victims versus non-victims to address my first research question. I then present the multivariate logistic regression analysis of the effects of victimization on each offense type to address my second question. I conclude with gender-specific bivariate and multivariate analyses of victimization on offense types to determine whether these effects differed for females and males. I present the gendered analysis in three steps, starting with the descriptives and T-tests of the female and male youth samples, followed by the multivariate logistic regression models for each gender, and finishing with the equality of coefficients tests to determine whether effects differ for females and males. All of the final multivariate models presented below were examined for multicollinearity and no significant issues were revealed. I present the B coefficients and their standard errors in the tables of all the logistic regression models, however, in text I present results in terms of Odds Ratios, or Exp(B) as a more practical way of interpreting the results.

# **Delinquency Types for Non-Victims and Victims**

My first research question asked whether youth with histories of victimization were involved in the justice system for different offenses than youth without prior victimization. I addressed this question by providing percentages of the most serious offense for which youth were incarcerated for the non-victim and victim youth samples (Table 3). I also conducted T-tests to identify significant differences in offense type between the non-victim and victim groups. A non-significant T-test means that the percentages are statistically similar for non-victims and victims. A positive sign in the T-test column means that victims were more likely to be incarcerated for that offense, while a negative sign means that offense type was more prevalent among non-victims.

**Table 3.** Descriptives and T-test of offense type for non-victims and victims

	Non-victim	Victim	T-test
	%	%	
13 categories			
Murder	1.3	3.0	+ **
Rape	7.3	7.4	
Kidnapping	0.1	0.6	+ **
Robbery	9.1	9.2	
Assault	20.8	27.0	+ **
Arson	1.7	1.2	- **
Burglary	6.1	7.4	+ **
Auto Theft	7.2	6.6	- *
Selling drugs	6.0	6.7	+ **
Nonviolent property (unlawful vehicle use, theft, vandalism, trespassing)	11.1	10.1	- **
Drug possession/use (+ drug test)	14.7	9.8	- **
Carrying a weapon	2.6	2.8	
Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public,	11.6	7.9	- **
underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)			
6 categories			
Violent (murder, kidnap, robbery, assault)	31.3	39.9	+ **
Rape	7.3	7.6	
Property (arson, burglary, auto theft, theft, vandalism, trespassing)	26.1	25.3	
Drugs (selling, possession, positive drug test)	20.7	16.5	- **
Carrying a weapon	2.6	2.8	
Other nonviolent	11.6	7.1	- **
N =	(19,227)	(73,199)	
Note: Significant difference between victimized and non victimized a	omplog ** n	< 001 **	<u> </u>

*Note*: Significant difference between victimized and non-victimized samples \*\*  $p \le .001 * p \le .01$ 

The findings revealed there were significantly more non-victims than victims in five offense categories, whereas victims had higher percentages in five different offense categories (see Table 3). A closer examination of these differences revealed that all five offense categories with a higher percentage of non-victims were non-violent offenses (i.e., arson, auto theft, nonviolent property, drug possession/use, other nonviolent). However, three of the five significant values for victims were violent offenses: murder, kidnapping, and assault (burglary and selling drugs were the other nonviolent categories). To illustrate, 27% of victims were incarcerated for assault compared to 20.8% of non-victims. Thus, it appears that youth with a history of victimization are disproportionately incarcerated in the juvenile justice system for violent offenses, while youths without a history of victimization are disproportionately involved for nonviolent property, drug and other nonviolent offenses. There were no differences between non-victimized and victimized youth incarcerated for rape, robbery, or auto theft within the 13 offense categories

Turning to the models of the reduced six category offenses, the same patterns hold; significantly more youth with a history of victimization were incarcerated for a violent offense and non-victimized youths were disproportionately incarcerated for drug and other nonviolent offenses. Consistent with the 13 category offenses, nearly 40% of victimized youth were incarcerated for a violent offense (i.e., murder, kidnapping, robbery, assault) compared to 31% of non-victimized youth. Also similar to the 13 category offenses, non-victimized youth were incarcerated for a drug (20.7%) or other nonviolent offense (11.6%) at a significantly higher rate than victimized youth (16.5% and 7.1%, respectively). Overall, it appears that a higher proportion of justice-involved

youth with any type of prior victimization were incarcerated for violent offenses, while a higher proportion of youths without a history of violence were incarcerated for non-violent, minor offenses.

## **Logistic Regression Models of Each Offense Type**

My second research question asked whether different types of victimization were related to specific forms of offending or a variety of offenses. I answered this question by running multivariate logistic regression models to examine the effects of each victimization type and polyvictimization on all six offense categories (Table 4). I chose to use the six offense categories over the 13 categories in order to present a more parsimonious model. I included for all the control variables described above in the final models. Some victimization types did not have a significant effect on various offense types, and only significant coefficients are presented in Table 4.

To begin, it is clear from coefficients going in different directions for each model that the effect of victimization on offending depended on both the type of victimization and type of offense under examination. Furthermore, each victimization type was not just positively or negatively related to all types of offending. For example, physical abuse was positively related to violent offending and rape, but negatively related to property, drug, and weapon offenses after controlling for all other predictors. Specifically, youth who were physically abused as a child were 17% more likely to incarcerated for a violent offense and 93% more likely to be incarcerated for perpetrating rape.<sup>2</sup>

 $<sup>^2</sup>$  The 17% and 93% are Odds Ratios, or Exp(B), from the final models. Only B coefficients are shown in all tables. However, Odds Ratios are used in text when talking about the increase or decrease a victimization type had on an offense category.

**Table 4.** Logistic regression models of each offense type with all predictors

<u> </u>	Violent	Rape	Prop.	Drug	Weapon	Other
Physical abuse	.16**	.64**	07*	44**	59**	
•	(.02)	(.04)	(.02)	(.03)	(.07)	
Molestation		.74**	21**	46**	` ´	.28**
		(.06)	(.04)	(.05)		(.06)
Forced sex		1.26**		27**	-1.94**	46**
		(.06)		(.05)	(.19)	(.06)
Emotional abuse			.11**	17**	22*	.18**
			(.03)	(.03)	(.08)	(.04)
Witness serious violence	.23**	35**			.41**	34**
	(.02)	(.04)			(.05)	(.03)
Polyvictimization dummy	25**	.30**		.31**	.85**	
•	(.03)	(.06)		(.05)	(.12)	
Female	.37**	-4.08**	29**	.33**	58**	$.82^{**}$
	(.02)	(.12)	(.03)	(.03)	(.08)	(.03)
Age at interview		19**	04**	.15**		
		(.01)	(.01)	(.01)		
Black, non-Hispanic	.44**	38**	35**	` <b></b>	.46**	
•	(.20)	(.04)	(.02)		(.07)	
Hispanic	.13**	47**	07*	17**	.98**	.29**
•	(.02)	(.04)	(.02)	(.03)	(.07)	(.03)
Native Am., Asian, Hawaiian	.75**	58**	17**	55 <sup>**</sup>	80*	51**
	(.04)	(.10)	(.05)	(.07)	(.26)	(.09)
Other, or $\geq 2$ races	.17**		42**	` <b></b>	.97**	
	(.03)		(.03)		(.09)	
Below modal grade	09**	.12**		.15**	` ´	
Ç	(.01)	(.03)		(.02)		
School suspension	.20**	.15**		09**	35**	33**
•	(.02)	(.03)		(.02)	(.05)	(.03)
School expulsion	.34**	38**		33**	<b></b>	30**
•	(02)	(.04)		(.02)		(.03)
Learning disability		.57**		29**		
·		(.03)		(.02)		
Lived w/ parent(s) before arrest		.11*		` <b></b>		13**
•		(.04)				(.03)
Lived w/ parent(s) growing up		.19**			57**	
		(.05)			(.07)	
Prior foster/group home	.25**	.66**	15**	46**	84**	19**
	(.02)	(.04)	(.02)	(.03)	(.08)	(.04)
Prior custody	.13**	56**	.13**	10**		
•	(.02)	(.03)	(.02)	(.02)		
Prior probation	50**	-1.25**	.25**	$1.02^{**}$	34**	$1.40^{**}$
•	(.02)	(.03)	(.03)	(.04)	(.06)	(.05)
Prior conviction	18*	60**	.35**		.33**	.18**
	(.04)	(.04)	(.03)		(.06)	(.04)
Had accomplices for offense	.27**	90**	.86**	61**	84**	67 <sup>**</sup>
-	(.02)	(.03)	(.02)	(.02)	(.05)	(.03)
Gang member at time of offense	.43**	.22**	35 <sup>**</sup>	30 <sup>**</sup>	.42**	34**
-	(.02)	(.04)	(.02)	(.02)	(.05)	(.03)

Table 4. Continued

	Violent	Rape	Prop.	Drug	Weapon	Other
Using alcohol (only)	.73**	98**	25**	47**	26*	22**
	(.03)	(.09)	(.04)	(.06)	(.10)	(.05)
Using drugs (only)	14**	92**	13**	1.31**	69**	-1.56**
	(.02)	(.06)	(.02)	(.02)	(.06)	(.05)
Using both alcohol & drugs	.39**	24**	34**	.71**	-1.32**	-1.13**
	(.02)	(.05)	(.02)	(.03)	(.08)	(.04)
Have or expecting child(ren)	.25**	59**	30**		.49**	12**
	(.02)	(.05)	(.02)		(.05)	(.03)
Constant	-1.29**	$2.24^{**}$	-1.12**	-4.48**	-2.80**	-2.45**
Nagelkerke R <sup>2</sup>	.09	.35	.07	.14	.12	.16

*Notes*: Reference categories: White, No substance use during offense. B coefficients reported from logistic regression models (with standard errors in parentheses).  $(n = 88,982)^{**} p \le .001. p \le .001.$ 

One of the strongest relationships that emerged from the regression models was that youth who experienced molestation and/or forced sex were at an increased risk of incarceration for perpetrating rape. Specifically, youth who were molested as a child were 109% more likely to be incarcerated for rape and youth who had forced sex as a child were 254% more likely to be involved in the justice system for perpetrating rape.

The effects of emotional abuse on youths' offending was significant in initial models, but weakened to non-significance for many offense categories after adding all the control variables to the model. Youth who experienced emotional abuse had an increased risk of incarceration for property or other nonviolent offenses (12% and 19% respectively), but a decreased odds of being incarcerated for a drug or weapon offense [ $Odds\ Ratio\ (OR) = .85$  and .80, respectively]. Consistent with prior research about the damaging effects of indirect violence, I found that youth who witnessed serious violence were significantly more likely to be incarcerated for a violent (26%) or weapon offense (50%), but less likely to be incarcerated for rape or other nonviolent offenses (OR = .71 for both).

Youth who experienced polyvictimization (three or more types of victimization) were significantly more likely to be incarcerated for rape (35%), drugs (36%) and

weapon offenses (103%). Yet inconsistent with prior research, polyvictimization was negatively related to violent offenses after controlling for all other predictors (OR = .78). Thus it appears that various types of victimization are related to different forms of offending for youth involved in the justice system. Different types of victimization were positively related to various offense types and the relationships varied between positive and negative depending on the offense. The strongest relationships or pattern between victimization and subsequent offending was that youth who were incarcerated for rape had significant histories of physical abuse, molestation, rape, and polyvictimization.

## **Gender-Specific Analyses of Prior Victimization on Offense Types**

My last research question asked whether the relationships between victimization type and offending type varied for males and females. I addressed this question in three steps, beginning with descriptives and T-tests of all the variables for the female and male sample in order to see how the samples varied in terms of why youth were incarcerated, their victimization histories, and how males and females differed on the control variables (found in Table 5). My second step was to run a series of multivariate logistic regression models separately for males and females to determine the effect of each victimization type and polyvictimization on the six offense categories while controlling for all other factors (Tables 6 and 7). Finally, I conducted equality of coefficients tests (z-tests) for all the coefficients from the final logistic regression models for the female and male samples to test whether the effects were significantly different across genders (Clogg, Petkova, & Haritou, 1995; Paternoster, Brame, Mazerolle, & Piquero, 1998). Only the significant

effects are shown for each gender in Tables 6 and 7, but all effects for both genders are shown in Table 8 for the equality of coefficients tests.

Descriptives and T-tests of the female and male youth samples. A non-significant finding means that the percentages are statistically similar for females and males. A positive sign in the T-test column means that females had a significantly higher percentage of the corresponding variable, while a negative sign means that males had a higher percentage.

It is clear from the analyses displayed in Table 5 that justice-involved females look different from their male counterparts, both in terms of the reason they were incarcerated and their prior victimization histories. As expected in a nationally representative sample, males were over-represented in the justice-system compared to females and composed 85.4% of the sample (n = 75,961). Regarding why youth were incarcerated, females were more likely to be incarcerated for a violent, drug or other nonviolent offense, whereas males were more likely to be incarcerated for rape, property or weapon offenses. More specifically, 41.6% of females were incarcerated for a violent offense and the majority of these females were incarcerated for assault (36.4%), followed by robbery (3%) and murder (1.5%). About 37.5% of males were incarcerated for a violent offense, but only 24% of them were there for assault, followed by robbery (10%), and murder (3%). Females were also incarcerated more often for drug offenses (18.6%) vs. 17.2%) and other nonviolent offenses (15.7% vs. 7.4%) than males. On the contrary, males were more likely than females to be incarcerated for rape (8.8% vs. 0.6%), property offenses (26.2% vs. 21.4%), and weapon offenses (3% vs. 1.3%).

Table 5. Descriptives and T-tests of the female and male samples

Table 5. Descriptives and T-tests of the female and male samples									
	Females (	(14.6%)	Males	(85.4%)	T-test				
	%	(SD)	%	(SD)					
Most serious offense									
Violent offense	41.6	(.49)	37.5	(.48)	+ *				
Rape	0.6	(.08)	8.8	(.28)	- *				
Property offense	21.4	(.41)	26.2	(.44)	- *				
Drug offense	18.6	(.39)	17.2	(.38)	+ *				
Carrying a weapon	1.3	(.12)	3.0	(.17)	- *				
Other nonviolent	15.7	(.36)	7.4	(.26)	- *				
Childhood victimization									
Physically abused as child	53.6	(.50)	30.8	(.46)	+ *				
Molested as child	32.2	(.47)	6.3	(.24)	+ *				
Forced sex growing up	21.2	(.41)	5.0	(.22)	+ *				
Emotionally abused as child	54.6	(.50)	24.0	(.43)	+ *				
Witnessed serious violence	65.6	(.48)	69.0	(.46)	- *				
Polyvictimization (# types experienced)	2.27	(1.60)	1.35	(1.12)	+ *				
0	15.4	(.36)	21.5	(.41)	- *				
1	22.6	(.42)	44.1	(.50)	- *				
2	19.4	(.40)	18.0	(.38)	+ *				
3	17.2	(.38)	12.1	(.33)	+ *				
4	12.9	(.34)	2.5	(.16)	+ *				
5	12.5	(.33)	1.7	(.13)	+ *				
Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)	42.6	(.50)	16.3	(.37)	+ *				
Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)	15.7	(1.37)	16.1	(1.52)	- *				
White, non-Hispanic	38.5	(.49)	32.2	(.47)	+ *				
Black, non-Hispanic	22.1	(.42)	33.1	(.47)	- *				
Hispanic	24.7	(.43)	24.1	(.43)					
Native American, Asian, Hawaiian	2.8	(.17)	2.9	(.17)					
Other, or $\geq 2$ races	11.9	(.32)	7.8	(.27)	+ *				
Below modal grade	44.8	(.50)	50.4	(.50)	- *				
School suspension year before custody	56.1	(.50)	58.7	(.49)	- *				
School expulsion year before custody	24.6	(.42)	29.7	(.46)	- *				
Learning disability (expert-diagnosed)	23.1	(.42)	31.6	(.47)	- *				
Lived with parent(s) before arrest	69.2	(.46)	76.6	(.42)	- *				
Lived with parent(s) growing up	85.0	(.36)	89.3	(.31)	- *				
Prior foster/group home	23.5	(.42)	14.0	(.35)	+ *				
Prior custody	68.8	(.46)	67.1	(.47)	+ *				
Prior probation	85.5	(.35)	83.5	(.37)	+ *				
Prior conviction	85.6	(.35)	84.5	(.36)	+ *				
Had accomplices for offense	58.0	(.49)	57.3	(.49)					
Gang member at time of offense	22.9	(.42)	30.4	(.46)	_ *				
No substance use at time of offense	51.0	(50)	54.4	(.50)	_ *				
Using alcohol (only) at time of offense	2.9	(.17)	5.2	(.22)	_ *				
Using drugs (only) at time of offense	18.5	(.39)	18.8	(.39)					
Using alcohol & drugs during offense	27.1	(.44)	21.3	(.41)	+ *				
Have or expecting child(ren)	12.8	(.33)	21.9	(.41)	_ *				
N =		021)		(5,961)					
	(10,	,	(,	/					

*Note*: \* Significant difference between female and male sample (p  $\leq$  .001).

Consistent with prior research, justice-involved females had more extensive victimization histories than to males, although most youth reported at least one type of victimization, regardless of gender. Females had significantly higher prevalence rates of every form of victimization except witnessing serious violence. Over half of females (53.6%) reported experiencing physical abuse as a child compared to 31% of males. Almost a third (32%) of the girls were molested as a child, 21% were raped, and 55% were emotionally abuse as a child, compared to 6% of boys who were molested, 5% who were raped, and 24% who were emotionally abused. Slightly more males than females reported witnessing serious violence (69% vs. 66%), although this was the most reported type of victimization for both genders. Furthermore, justice-involved females had far higher rates of polyvictimization than males, as 43% of females reported three or more victimization types compared to 16% of males.

The results of the control variables generally conformed to results from previous research. As shown in Table 5, there were many differences between the female and male samples on demographics, living situations, criminal history, and education. Notably, females tended to be slightly, but significantly, younger than males (mean ages of 15.7 and 16.1). Interestingly, males were more likely to have lived with their parents growing up (89.3%) and right before their arrest (76.6%), compared to 85% of females who lived with a parent growing up and 69% who lived with a parent before arrest. Contrary to this, more girls than boys had been in a prior foster/group home (23.5% to 14%, respectively).

Multivariate effects of prior victimization on offenses types for females. The multivariate logistic regression models predicting offense type for females are displayed

in Table 6. Overall, it was difficult to distinguish a consistent pattern of effects from the various forms of victimization on offending types. For example, physical abuse increased girls' odds of being incarcerated for a violent offense by 31%, but had a negative effect on property and drug offenses after controlling for polyvictimization and all other predictors (OR = .73 and .74, respectively). Forced sex while growing up decreased females' odds of being incarcerated for a weapon offense (OR = .05), but witnessing serious violence increased females' odds of being incarcerated for carrying a weapon by over 500%. It was interesting that molestation had a positive effect on other nonviolent offending, but forced sex had a negative effect on other nonviolent offending, as both of these victimization types are sexual in nature.

**Table 6.** Logistic regression models predicting offense type for females (with controls)

	Violent	Rape	Prop.	Drug	Weapon	Other
Physical abuse	.27**		32**	30**		
	(.05)		(.06)	(.07)		
Molestation				26**		.28**
				(.08)		(.09)
Forced sex	.29**				-2.93**	27*
	(.06)				(.50)	(.09)
Emotional abuse						.27**
						(.07)
Witness serious violence	.24**				1.87**	58**
	(.05)				(.32)	(.06)
Polyvictimization ( $\geq$ 3)			.50**			32*
			(.09)			(.11)
Nagelkerke R <sup>2</sup>	.15	.24	.10	.20	.32	.19

*Note*: Reference categories: White, No substance use during offense. B coefficients shown with standard errors in parentheses. \*\*  $p \le .001$ . \* $p \le .01$ . (n = 13,031)

The initial models (not shown, available upon request) showed that physical abuse increased girls' odds of perpetrating rape by 135%. Once everything was included in the final models, however, none of the victimization types were significantly related to females' odds of perpetrating rape. Polyvictimization only remained significantly related to property (OR = 1.65) and other nonviolent offending (OR = .73) in the final models.

Thus, these findings are inconsistent with previous findings indicating that polyvictimization is associated with an increased risk of violent offending (Maas et al., 2008; Van der Put et al., 2015).

Multivariate effects of prior victimization on offenses types for males: Turning to the analyses of the males, there are some distinct patterns regarding the effects of victimization on offending types (Table 7). After controlling for polyvictimization and all other predictors, physical abuse exerted a positive effect on males' odds of incarceration for a violent offense and rape, and a negative effect on drug and weapon offenses.

Specifically, males who experienced physical abuse as a child were 15% more likely to be incarcerated for a violent offense than males not physically abused as a child.

Similarly, males who witnessed serious violent were 25% more likely to be incarcerated for a violent offense than males not exposed to indirect violence.

Several victimization types increased the likelihood of males' being incarcerated for rape, including physical abuse (90% increase), molestation (112%), forced sex (272%), and polyvictimization (35%). One of the strongest effects of victimization on males' offending was that boys who experienced forced sex growing up were 272% more likely to be incarcerated for perpetrating rape. Forced sex also exerted significant effects on four additional offense types, decreasing males' odds of violent, drug, weapon, and other nonviolent offenses (OR = .72, .55, .18, and .57 respectively). It is important to note that forced sex still exerted these effects after polyvictimization was added to the model, which increased males' odds of perpetrating rape by 35%.

**Table 7.** Logistic regression models predicting offense type for males (with controls) Violent Rape Prop. Drug Weapon Other .14\*\* Physical abuse .64\*\* -.47\* -.70\*\* (.02)(.03)(.08)(.04)

-.41\*\* Molestation -.14\* .75\*\* -.67\*\* .34\*\* (.05)(.06)(.05)(.07)(.08)1.31\*\* Forced sex -.33\*\* -.61\*\* -1.72\*\* -.56\*\* (.05)(.06)(.08)(.21)(.09).17\*\* Emotional abuse -.27\*\* (.03)(.04).23\*\* -.36\*\* .35\*\* -.25\*\* Witness serious violence -.06\* (.04)(.02)(.02)(.05)(.03)Polyvictimization ( $\geq 3$ ) -.25\*\* .30\*\* -.13\* .45\*\* .83\*\* .19\*\* (.04)(.04)(.05)(.13)(.07)(.06)Nagelkerke R<sup>2</sup> .33 .15 .12 .14 .10 .08

Note: Reference categories: White, No substance use during offense. B coefficients shown with standard errors in parentheses. \*\*  $p \le .001$ . \*  $p \le .01$ . (n = 75,961)

Males who experienced polyvictimization were also at an increased risk of being incarcerated for a drug offense by 57%, a weapon offense by 130%, and other nonviolent offenses by 20%. It was unexpected that all five victimization types had a negative effect on males' odds of incarceration for a drug offense, yet polyvictimization increased males' odds of drug offending by 57%. In other words, it appears that only boys who experienced three or more types of victimization were more likely to be incarcerated for drugs (either using or selling), whereas males who just experienced one type of victimization were less likely to be incarcerated for drug offenses.

Similarly, polyvictimization increased males' odds of incarceration for carrying a weapon by 130%, as did witnessing serious violence by 43%. However males who experienced physical abuse or had forced sex were at a decreased odds of incarceration for a weapon offense (OR = .50 and .18, respectively). Polyvictimization also increased males' odds of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses by 20%, as did molestation (by 41%). It was interesting that polyvictimization increased males' odds of other nonviolent offending by 20% because the pathways perspective predicts this relationship for females (which I found polyvictimization had a negative effect on girls' odds of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses). Similar to the females, males who experienced forced sex or witnessed serious violence had a decreased odds of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses (OR = .57 and .78). Lastly, emotional abuse only exerted one negative and one positive effect on males' offending: it increased males' odds of being incarcerated for a property offense by 19%, but was negatively related to incarceration for a drug offense (OR = .77).

Equality of coefficients tests in the effects of victimization on offending. Finally, I calculated equality of coefficients tests on the gender-specific effects of victimization on each type of offending to determine whether these effects differed for females and males (Table 8). It is important to note that just because an effect is significant for one gender but not the other, we cannot conclude these effects vary significantly across gender without conducting equality of coefficients tests. For example, the effect of polyvictimization on violent offending was significant for males (B = -.25, p  $\le .001$ ) but not females; however, the magnitude of these effects were not different across genders (evidenced by the non-significant z-test = 1.05, p > .05). This can happen with equality of coefficients tests when one group has more statistical power due to a larger sample size than a comparison group (Clogg et al., 1995; Paternoster et al., 1998). Another odd thing that can happen with equality of coefficients tests is that you can get a significant z-test even when the regression coefficients are non-significant for both groups, when the coefficients are going in opposite directions, and the standard errors are small. For example, the effect physical abuse on other nonviolent offending was significantly different for males and females (Z = 3.04,  $p \le .01$ ) even though neither of the gendered

coefficients of physical abuse on other nonviolent offending were significant (i.e., B = .16 for females and -.09 for males). Thus, I caution readers to look beyond the significance sign of the z-tests to determine whether the equality of coefficients tests have any practical or substantive meaning.

**Table 8:** Gender-specific logistic regression models predicting each offense type and equality of coefficient tests

	Violer	nt offense	;	Rape	!		ense		
	Female	Male	z-test	Female	Male	z-test	Female	Male	z-test
Physical abuse	.27**	.14**	2.37 <sup>†</sup>	.60	.64**	12	32**	03	-4.99**
	(.05)	(.02)		(.38)	(.04)		(.06)	(.02)	
Molestation	.06	14**	$2.71^{*}$	10	.75**	$-2.25^{\dagger}$	10	41**	$3.64^{*}$
	(.06)	(.05)		(.37)	(.06)		(.07)	(.05)	
Forced sex	.29**	33**	$8.04^{**}$	.40	1.31**	-2.63*	13	.06	$-2.15^{\dagger}$
	(.06)	(.05)		(.34)	(.06)		(.07)	(.06)	
Emotional abuse	10	04	97	32	.11	-1.19	13	.17**	-4.37**
	(.05)	(.03)		(.36)	(.04)		(.06)	(.03)	
Witness serious violence	.24**	.23**	.25	05	36**	.96	.12	04	$2.70^{*}$
	(.05)	(.02)		(.32)	(.04)		(.06)	(.02)	
Polyvictimization (≥3)	16	25**	1.05	.62	.30**	.61	.50**	13*	$6.16^{**}$
	(.08)	(.04)		(.52)	(.06)		(.09)	(.04)	
Nagelkerke R <sup>2</sup>	.15	.10		.24	.33		.10	.08	

Table 8 continued

	Drug offense			Carry	ing a wea	pon	Other nonviolent		
	Female	Male	z-test	Female	Male	z-test	Female	Male	z-test
Physical abuse	30**	47**	$2.29^{\dagger}$	.62	70**	1.92	.16	09	3.04*
•	(.07)	(.03)		(.26)	(.08)		(.07)	(.04)	
Molestation	26*	67**	3.76**	.36	.07	7.61**	.28**	.34**	52
	(.08)	(.07)		(.24)	(.13)		(.09)	(.08)	
Forced sex	.07	61**	5.94**	-2.93**	-1.72**	$-2.23^{\dagger}$	27*	56**	$2.25^{\dagger}$
	(.08)	(.08)		(.50)	(.21)		(.09)	(.09)	
Emotional abuse	.10	27**	4.81**	11	21	.33	.27**	.10	$2.05^{\dagger}$
	(.07)	(.04)		(.29)	(.08)		(.07)	(.05)	
Witness serious violence	.001	06*	1.01	$1.87^{**}$	.35**	$4.65^{**}$	58**	25**	-4.69**
	(.06)	(.02)		(.32)	(.05)		(.06)	(.03)	
Polyvictimization (≥3)	04	.45**	-8.66**	05	.83**	$-2.19^{\dagger}$	32*	.19**	-3.98**
	(.10)	(.05)		(.38)	(.13)		(.11)	(.07)	
Nagelkerke R <sup>2</sup>	.20	.15		.32	.12		.19	.14	

Notes: Reference categories: White, No substance use during offense. B coefficients reported from logistic regression models (with standard errors in parentheses). \*\* $p \le .001 * p \le .01 † p \le .05$ N Females = 13,021 and Males = 75,961.

Table 8 shows that the effects of victimization on offending were significantly different for females and males on 25 of the 36 effects (6 offenses types were regressed

on 6 victimization types). For example, four out of six effects of physical abuse were significantly different across gender, as noted by the significant z-tests comparing the regression coefficients of physical abuse on males and females' violent, property, drug and other nonviolent offenses. To illustrate, physical abuse had a positive effect on both males' and females' odds of incarceration for a violent offense but the effect was more pronounced among females (z = 2.37, p  $\leq .05$ ). The effects of physical abuse on property offending were also significantly different across genders, as it decreased females' odds of incarceration for a property offense but had a non-significant effect on males' odds of incarceration for property offense (and the magnitude of these effects were significantly different across genders: z = -4.99, p  $\leq .001$ ). Despite the differences in the significant effects across the gender-specific analyses (female vs. male), the magnitude of the effects of being physically abused on perpetrating rape or carrying a weapon did not differ between genders (as indicated by the equality of coefficients tests), so it can be inferred that experiencing physical abuse affected males and females odds of incarceration for rape and carrying a weapon similarly.

Five of the six equality of coefficients tests for molestation were significant across genders. Among males, molestation decreased odds of incarceration for a violent or property offense (B = -.14 and -.41, p  $\le .001$ ) and had no significant effects on females' odds of incarceration for a violent or property offense, and the magnitude of these effects were different across genders (z = 2.71, p  $\le .01$ ). Thus it can be inferred that molestation affected males and females odds of incarceration for a violent or property offense differently. Conversely, molestation had a negative effect on drug offenses for both males

and females but the magnitude of these effects varied significantly, namely the effects were more pronounced for males (z = 3.76, p  $\leq .001$ ).

Similarly, all six equality of coefficients tests for forced sex were significantly different across males' and females' offending types. Notably, forced sex had significantly stronger effects on the following offenses among males: violent offense (negative effect), rape (positive), drug offense (negative), and other nonviolent offense (negative).

Three of the effects of emotional abuse were different for females and males, namely the effects on property, drug, and other nonviolent offenses. The magnitude of the regression coefficients of emotional abuse on property and drug offenses were stronger for males, while the effects of emotional abuse on other nonviolent offending were more pronounced for females. Specifically, emotional abuse exerted a positive effect on males' odds of incarceration for a property offense and a negative effect on their odds of a drug offense, but emotional abuse had no effect on females' odds of property or drug offenses. Emotional abuse increased girls' odds of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses and had no effect on boys' likelihood of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses, and the magnitude of these effects were significantly different across genders (z = 2.05, p  $\leq .05$ ).

Three of the effects of witnessing serious violence were different across females and males: the effects on property offenses (although non-significant for both genders), weapon offenses, and other nonviolent offenses. Witnessing serious violence increased both genders likelihood of incarceration for carrying a weapon and decreased their likelihood of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses. The magnitude of both of these effects were stronger for females.

Finally, the effects of polyvictimization on offending were different across gender for four types of offending; namely the effects on property offenses (stronger for females), drug offenses (stronger for males), weapon offenses (stronger for males), and other nonviolent offenses (stronger for females). To elaborate, polyvictimization increased females' but decreased males' odds of incarceration for a property offense, and the positive effect on females was more pronounced than the negative effect on males. Polyvictimization increased males' likelihood of incarceration for a drug or weapon offense but had no influence on females' drug or weapon offending. An unexpected finding was that polyvictimization significantly increased males' likelihood of incarceration for other nonviolent offenses but decreased females' odds of incarceration for other nonviolent offending. These effects are the opposite of the main hypotheses of the pathways perspective, which argues that victimization will play a particularly important role in girls' likelihood of incarceration for drug and other nonviolent offenses.

I now turn attention to the final chapter where I revisit the research questions, summarize the main findings and discuss the unique contribution of my research and their implications within the wider literature and juvenile justice system. I also acknowledge the limitations of my dissertation and provide suggestions for future research.

## **CHAPTER IV**

#### Discussion

I addressed three research questions in this dissertation. First, prior research suggests that a majority of justice-involved youth have experienced victimization before their system involvement and that youth incarcerated for violent offenses typically had more extensive victimization histories (Abram et al., 2004; Becker & Kerig, 2011; Dierkhising et al., 2013). Consistent with this, I found there were significant differences between the types of offenses for which victimized and non-victimized youth were incarcerated. Specifically, victimized youth were significantly more likely than nonvictimized youth to be incarcerated for violent offense. Meanwhile, non-victimized youth were more likely to be incarcerated for drug and other nonviolent offenses compared to youth with any past victimization. Overall, justice-involved youth with a history of victimization were significantly more likely to be system-involved for violent offenses, while youths without a history of victimization were more likely to be involved for minor or non-violent offenses. This finding is consistent with Widom's (1989a) cycle of violence hypothesis (or the intergenerational transmission of violence), which suggests that abused children become abusers, or that violence begets violence. Other criminological theories, namely social learning theory, have argued that abused children will be more likely to be violent when they grow up because they may imitate the violence they experienced/learned as children (Akers et al., 1979, Bandura, 1973).

Second, I examined whether different types of prior victimization and polyvictimization were related to specific forms of offending or general delinquency. Similar to some prior studies, I found different types of victimization were significantly related to various offense types, and the relationships varied between positive and negative depending on the offense (e.g., Fagan, 2005; Smith, Ireland, & Thornberry, 2005; Widom & Maxfield, 1996). The clearest pattern among prior victimization and subsequent offending were the strong, positive effects prior physical abuse, molestation, rape and polyvictimization had on youths' likelihood of being incarcerated for perpetrating rape. This is consistent with some prior studies that found that youth who were sexually abuse were more likely to commit sexual offenses than non-victimized youth (Bagley, Wood, & Young, 1994; Ford & Linney, 1995; Jespersen, Lalumière, & Seto, 2009).

Physical abuse also had a significant positive effect on youths' likelihood of being incarcerated for a violent offense, but a negative effect on youths' odds of incarceration for a property, drug or weapon offense. This is somewhat consistent with some of the early prospective studies, although none of those studies controlled for polyvictimization (English, Widom, & Branford, 2002; Widom, 1989a; Widom & Maxfield, 1996). However not all studies found that physical abuse leads to future violence, as findings from the ADD Health data indicated that physical abuse was not associated with future violent delinquency, but sexual abuse and neglect were (Yun, Ball, & Lim, 2011).

Contrary to physical abuse, molestation exerted a negative effect and forced sex had no effect on youths' likelihood of being incarcerated for a violent offense. It was interesting that molestation had a positive effect on other nonviolent offending, but

forced sex had a negative effect on other nonviolent offending, as both of these victimization types are sexual in nature. This finding may justify the need for scholars to separate sexual molestation from forced sex (or rape) as a child since the effects of these victimization types vary on additional offense types as well.

Emotional abuse increased youths' odds of incarceration for a property or other nonviolent offense, and witnessing serious violence increased youth's odds of a violent or weapon offense. One of the more surprising findings was that polyvictimization increased youth's odds of being incarcerated for rape, drug and weapon offenses, but was negatively related to violent offenses after controlling for all other predictors. Much of the prior research noted above concluded that polyvictimization typically has stronger effects on outcomes compared to individual types of victimization, yet much of this literature is focused on mental health outcomes rather than delinquency (Chaffin & Hanson, 2000; Finkelhor et al., 2013; Scott-Storey, 2011). The few studies that focused on problem behavior found that polyvictimized adolescents reported more delinquent acts and more serious delinquency than when compared youth who experienced just one type of victimization (Cyr et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2010; Soler et al., 2013). Future researchers should compare the offense profiles of polyvictimized youth to youth who only reported one type of victimization.

Finally, my third research question asked whether there were gender differences in the effects of prior victimization types on subsequent offending. Males constitute the majority of offenders arrested and processed through the justice system for most types of delinquency and this pattern held in my nationally representative sample of justice-involved youth, as only 14.5% of youth were females (see Steffensmeier & Allan, 1996).

Further, male's predominant involvement in crime and delinquency resulted in theories developed around male offending. Theorists who study female offenders argue that victimization is a unique risk factor for females which affects their pathways into delinquency and the justice system differently than it affects males and male offending (Chesney-Lind & Sheldon, 2014; Daly, 1992). Few researchers, however, have examined how victimization experiences relate to offending for both males and females.

Broadly speaking, many of the expected gender-specific descriptions of delinquent youth were supported, however, there were some exceptions. One of the most surprising findings was more girls than boys were incarcerated for a violent offense, which was primarily driven by the high percentage of girls incarcerated for assault. Bootstrapping, or relabeling minor offenses into more serious offenses, may help explain why there is such a high prevalence of girls in my sample incarcerated for a violent offense (Feld, 2009; Pasko & Dwight, 2010). For instance, girls' minor aggression may be more likely to be labeled and processed through the juvenile justice system as a violent offense or assault, compared to boys (Chesney-Lind & Pasko, 2013). Relabeling and bootstrapping behaviors that were once categorized as status offenses into violent offenses cannot be ruled out as a cause for higher assault arrest statistics (Steffensmeier et al., 2005). Mayer's (1994) examination of over 2,000 cases of girls referred to Maryland's juvenile justice system for assault revealed that about half of cases involved family centered violence, such as a girl hitting her mom and her mom subsequently pressing charges. Furthermore, Pasko's (2006) in-depth analysis of girls on probation found that girls were more likely to be charged with simple assault rather than a status offense if a girl pushed someone out of the way or threw a small object at her guardian

while trying to run away. The shift in how domestic violence, particularly child-to-parent violence is handled by police may help account for the high prevalence of girls in my sample incarcerated for assault (see also Buzawa & Hotaling, 2006). In studies completed a decade earlier than my study this type of behavior would have been labeled "incorrigibility" by parents and police, which is a status offense (Chesney-Lind & Pasko, 2013, p. 39).

Similar to prior research, I found that the females incarcerated in the juvenile justice system had more extensive histories of victimization than males (Dierkhising et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2007; Truman & Langton, 2014). Significantly more females than males reported every type of prior victimization, except for witnessing serious violence, in which 69% of males and 66% of females reported experiencing. Females also had higher rates of polyvictimization than males, with 43% of females experiencing three or more victimization types compared to 16% of males. This is all consistent with the pathways perspective, which argues that girls who end up in the justice system look differently than boys, particularly in terms of their victimization histories (Daly, 1992).

Female offenders typically have higher rates of victimization compared to male offenders, but we do not know whether these differences in victimization histories helps explain the variance in offense types between genders (Dierkhising et al., 2013; Messina & Grella, 2006, Van der Put et al., 2015). The feminist pathways perspective is the premier criminological theory that argues that victimization plays a unique role in women's deviant behavior and pathways into criminal behavior, in part because the different rates of various victimization types that males and females experience (Belknap, 2007; Chesney-Lind & Rodriquez, 1983; Daly, 1992). The pathways perspective suggests

that abused girls may become offenders due to strategies of survival and/or resistance to further victimization (Bloom et al., 2005; Gilfus, 1993). It also hypothesized that victimization may give rise to other problems such as mental illness, substance use, and involvement in the justice system (Chesney-Lind, 2002; Daly, 1992; Kilpatrick et al., 2003). Contrary to this, males are thought to follow more traditional paths into criminal behavior, such as associating with antisocial peers, low self-control, or having weak bonds to conventional society (Gottfredson & Hirschi, 1990; Hirschi, 1969; Sampson & Laub, 1990, 2003).

Although females experienced significantly more victimization than males in the sample, I found mixed support for the pathways perspective when I examined the multivariate effects of prior victimization on offending. Many of the predicted effects from the pathways perspective for females were absent, or the effects were more pronounced for males than females. Recall that the pathways perspective argues that victimization increases females' likelihood of committing lower level offenses (e.g., drug use, running away, prostitution, petty theft). Consistent with the pathways perspective, I found that molestation and emotional abuse increased girls' odds of being incarcerated for other nonviolent offenses. Contrary to the pathways perspective, physical abuse had no effect, and forced sex and polyvictimization decreased female' odds of being incarcerated for other nonviolent offenses. Physical abuse and molestation exerted also decreased female' odds of being incarcerated for a drug offense. This directly contradicts what the feminist pathways perspective hypothesizes (Bloom, Owen, & Covington, 2005; Daly, 1992, Salisbury & Van Voorhis, 2009). Although polyvictimization was not significant for most of females' offenses, it did increase females' odds of incarceration

for a property offense by 65%, which is consistent with the pathways perspective. Thus, support for the pathways perspective in the multivariate results for the female sample is mixed.

Turning to the males, there were more significant effects of prior victimization on every category of males' offense type than there were for females. Physical abuse during childhood and witnessing serious violence increased males' likelihood of being incarcerated for a violent offense, which is consistent with prior research on the cycle of violence (Dutton & Hart, 1992; Widom, 1989a, Widom & Maxfield, 2001) and social learning theory (Akers et al., 1979). Many scholars have found that exposure to community violence, or witnessing abuse and domestic violence has deleterious effects (Finkelhor et al., 2009; Graham-Bermann et al., 2012; Hawke et al., 2009; Moretti et al., 2006). Youth who experience these types of indirect violence are significantly more likely to be involved in deviant and criminal behaviors than youth who do not witness these types of violence. My findings were consistent with this for both genders, specifically that witnessing serious violence increased youths odds of incarceration for a violent offense and carrying a weapon. Future research examining the effects of victimization on offending should include measures of indirect violence, or victimization that youth experience vicariously, as these effects were robust for males and females in my study.

Consistent with social learning theory, males who were physically abused, molested or had forced sex growing up had an increased likelihood of being incarcerated for rape after controlling for all other types of victimization and polyvictimization. Other prior studies have provided some support that youth who experience sexual abuse are

more likely to perpetrate that same kind of behavior, or to become sexually violent (Bagley, Wood, & Young, 1994; Dutton & Hart, 1992; Ford & Linney, 1995; Jesperson, Lalumière, & Seto, 2009). Although I could not determine why males perpetrated rape in my sample, Watkins and Bentovim (1992) have suggested that young male victims of sexual abuse attempt to exert control over their victimization experiences by going on to sexually abuse others (i.e., reenactment). The implications of this particular finding is that preventing childhood sexual abuse may reduce the number of sex offenders in time.

Prevention methods might include programs that educate children about healthy boundaries and how to report inappropriate touching to safe adults, or prevention could be through treatment programs for adults who are likely to, or known to, sexually offend against children, especially against boys (see Jesperson, Lalumière, & Seto, 2009).

Emotional abuse was as whole, not very predictive of offending for either gender and when it was significant the effect sizes were rather small. Perhaps emotional abuse on its own is not that significant for subsequent offending but may affect youths' mental health or substance use (i.e. more internalizing behaviors). Similarly, polyvictimization was not very predictive of females' offending but was significant for all six offense types for males. This was somewhat inconsistent with prior research that found that polyvictimization has more harmful effects on youths' outcomes when compared to just one type of victimization (Cyr et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2010; Soler et al., 2013). However, most prior studies were concerned with the effects of polyvictimization on youth mental health rather than their delinquency. I intend to look at the effects of different victimization types and polyvictimization on youth's mental health issues during incarceration in future research using the SYRP (e.g., symptoms of depression, anxiety,

suicide ideation, hallucinations, and anger). There were other significant gender differences in the effects of prior victimization on offense type noted by the equality of coefficients tests which I intend to explore more in the future.

#### **Unique Contributions of Research**

This dissertation extended previous research in several important ways. First, the current study improved on past research by examining the separate effects of five distinct types of victimization and polyvictimization on six forms of offending. I also examined how these effects vary for males and females. Prior research has primarily examined the effects of one or two types of victimization on any type of offending (or general offending). This method is problematic because I found that different types of victimization are related to different forms of offending, so combining all offense types into one category may reduce or suppress the effects of victimization on distinct offending types.

Another important strength of my study is that I examine the effects of multiple types of victimization and polyvictimization, as recent work suggests that various forms of violence tend to co-occur and interact in a way that is more detrimental to development than the effect of one type alone (Finkelhor, 2008). As noted above, prior studies that only examined the effects of one type of victimization, like sexual abuse, without controlling for the inter-correlations between different types of victimization and polyvictimization may have artificially inflated the effects of the examined victimization type (Finkelhor, 2008; Green et al., 2010; Herrenkohl & Herrenkohl, 2009; Scott, Varghese, & McGrath, 2010). Thus, my study adds to our understanding the individual

effects of various victimization types and the cumulative effect of polyvictimization on youths' offending type, and how these relationships vary by gender.

#### Limitations

A few limitations to my dissertation warrant discussion. First, I lack a control group of youth not involved in the justice system, and the so-called treatment variable (i.e. victimization) is not randomly assigned throughout the sample. However, the fact that I used a nationally-representative sample of justice-involved youth helps make my findings more generalizable to youth in the juvenile justice system.

Another limitation is that the measures of prior victimization and most serious offense were based on youths' self-reports, which may be subject to poor memory/recall problems, or an unwillingness to admit past victimization experiences (Decety & Yoder, 2016; Maxfield & Babbie, 2005; Miller & Kirsh, 1987, Ptacek, Smith, & Dodge, 1994). It is also possible that females were more open to reporting prior victimization, especially sexual victimization, than males due to traditional gender norms requiring males to be tough and in control of sexual encounters and thus not a victim (Hislop, 2001; Lisak, 1994). A related concern is that some participants may not have been able to answer questions about their prior victimization accurately or truthfully if they suffered abuse before they were able to remember or comprehend what happened to them (e.g., before age 4; Finkelhor, 2008). However, victimization that kids experience as an infant or toddler can still exert long-lasting adverse effects on their development (Finkelhor et al., 2013).

Concerning the reliability and validity of the prior victimization measures, a plethora of research in the psychology of survey response area has focused on factors that can improve recall, and argues that using context cues improves retrieval (Bradburn, 2004; Tourangeau, Rips, & Rasinski, 2000). Future survey research examining childhood victimization may wish to utilize memory aids that address recall error and uncertainty in surveys, such as the event history calendar or enhanced contextual priming (Belli, 1998; Tourangeau et al., 2000; Yoshihama, 2009). However, a strength of the SYRP data and the prior victimization measures is that is has a wide scope by asking youth about different types of victimization they experienced rather than just having an umbrella victimization measure. The SYRP also collected detailed information about youths' victimization experiences which I did not utilize in this dissertation but plan to explore in future research, as these details might help explain the heterogeneity in effects on offending (such as how many times youth experienced each victimization type, who was the perpetrator, and what, if any, injuries youth sustained from each type of victimization).

Another limitation is that I cannot determine causality between the victimization predictors and the outcomes because there are several other factors or variables that might explain the co-variance between these variables for which I cannot rule out. For example, a few variables known to influence both victimization and delinquency that I could not control for include self-control, biological factors like Monoamine oxidase A (MAOA), and aggregate level factors (e.g., neighborhood the youth grew up in). Relatedly, a limitation to my study is that I could not examine the actual mechanisms through which victimization affected offending and how these mechanisms may vary by

gender (see Gover, 2002). For example, victimization may affect youths' mental health, which may then influence delinquency. Moffitt and Caspi (2001) note that abused children do not usually become violent individuals immediately after their victimization; rather, they follow complex pathways through adolescence, where they experience various psychological and behavioral problems before displaying delinquent or violent behavior. In other words, the time between victimization and the manifestation of negative behavioral effects is difficult to study, especially when there are possible moderating variables that may cause heterogeneity in how individuals or groups respond to victimization, such as, race, personality, biological factors (see also McGloin & Widom, 2001).

There were some interesting findings regarding the effects of the control variables on each offense type. With regard to racial differences, all minority groups (or non-white youth) were significantly more likely to be incarcerated for a violent offense compared to white youth. Additionally, youth who were black, Hispanic and other/≥2 races were significantly more likely to be incarcerated for a weapon offense compared to white youth. These racial differences remained after controlling for other pertinent variables (e.g., prior criminal justice involvement, gang membership, accomplices for offense). It would be worth exploring these racial differences in future research and would be particularly interesting to examine whether race moderates the effects of prior victimization on subsequent offending. Future researchers should also examine these effects on the intersection between race and gender (e.g., to see whether victimization affects black males the same way it does black females or white males).

#### **Conclusions**

The number of children in America that experience and witness violence makes it an important public health issue, as three-fifths of American youth are exposed to at least one type of victimization before adulthood (Listenbee et al., 2012). Childhood exposure to violence is not limited to one gender, racial/ethnic group, neighborhood, or socioeconomic class; it occurs in every type of community and group of children, although the rates of particular types of victimization may vary by demographics (Finkelhor et al., 2013; Listenbee et al., 2012). Nonetheless, childhood victimization places an enormous burden on society in terms of cost to our health care, child welfare, and justice systems. One of the astronomical costs that childhood victimization has on society, pertaining to this dissertation, is that it increases the risk for criminal involvement (Mersky, Topitzes, & Reynolds, 2012; MacMillan, 2001; Widom & Maxfield, 1996).

The strong relationship between prior victimization and subsequent delinquency has been consistently documented using a variety of samples, social contexts and methods (Berg et al., 2012; Smith & Thornberry, 1995; Widom & Maxfield, 1996). Yet, many aspects of the victimization-offending relationship remain under-researched and poorly understood. One of these aspects is how victimization affects juvenile offenders' pathway into delinquency. As discussed in Chapter I, justice-involved youth report higher rates of prior victimization and polyvictimization compared to youth in the general population (Abrams et al., 2004; Dierkhising et al., 2013; Ford et al., 2007). These youths' victimization histories vary by gender, such that female youth report higher rates of molestation and polyvictimization while males report higher rates of witnessing serious violence (Ford et al., 2013; Foy et al., 2012; Wolpaw & Ford, 2004; Wood et al.,

2002). However, there is much we do not know regarding justice-involved youth's victimization histories, including whether victimized youth are involved in the system for different offenses than non-victimized youth, whether youths' prior victimization experiences are related to their later justice system involvement, and whether different types of victimization are specifically or generally related to various offenses. We also do not know how gender interacts with the relationships between prior victimization and subsequent offending among juvenile delinquents.

Although some attempts have been made to look at the unique effects of prior victimization on subsequent offending, prior research has not moved beyond analyzing the type of victimization that has taken place and how this affects any type of later criminal behavior. For example, many previous studies have examined how any type of victimization increases youths' odds of general offending. However, my findings suggest that the effects of some victimization types are related to specific types of offending, particularly for males. Thus, it is important that future research look beyond the general victimization and offending relationship. Future research should attempt to parse out the unique relationships between victimization and offending types, and separate these analyses by gender, as effects between males and females differed significantly across many abuse types and offending types.

Criminological literature has consistently found that females engage in less delinquent behavior than males and scholars have attributed this gender gap to lower rates of aggression among females, better impulse control, and quicker neuropsychological maturation (Lauritsen, Heimer, & Lynch, 2009; Moffitt, 1993; Steffensmeier & Allan, 1996). However, the present study found that females who had

experienced physical abuse as a child had higher levels of violent offending compared to their male counterparts. Similar to Weir & Kaukinen's (2015) results, this finding contradicts a vast body of literature on gender and crime and suggests that childhood physical abuse is a major risk factor for the increased violent offending for females.

Numerous scholars have long claimed that males are more likely to externalize reactions to their abuse, whereas females more often internalize them (Dembo, Williams, Wothke, Schneider, & Brown, 1992; Fantuzzo & Lindquist, 1989; Friedrich, 1988; Summit, 1983). Future research should look not only at how various forms of victimization affect criminal behavior but also internalizing problems, such as, mental health problems, eating disorders, self-harm behavior, and suicide ideology/behavior. Perhaps I did not find many of the expected results from the pathways perspective because victimization has a stronger effect on girls' internalizing problems compared to their criminal behavior. I intend to look at females' mental health issues and how they are related to prior victimization types in future research.

The most obvious implication of my study is that early prevention of childhood abuse and exposure to violence may reduce the number of youth who engage in subsequent criminal behavior. Preventing child abuse is the most desirable option for both genders, however there will always be people who use and abuse other humans, and children, for their own purposes, whether for pleasure, releasing anger and frustration or merely exerting control over someone. Thus, intervention and treatment programs crucial in responding to children and youth who have been subjected to others' abusive acts. Youth who end up in the juvenile justice system should be screened for prior victimization so they can receive treatment for their abuse to help them cope with the

adverse effects of their experiences. Treatment programs for both genders should focus on providing alternative ways to cope with anger, impulse control, as well as teach empathy, cognitive problem solving skills, and verbal communication skills. Treatment programs should also focus on helping both males and females who are incarcerated through a transition from adolescence to adulthood while providing mental health, medical, and family support services. Such treatment may help end the cycle of violence and reduce the likelihood that youth will recidivate and end up in the criminal justice system as an adult.

### **REFERENCES**

- Abram, K. M., Teplin, L. A., Charles, D. R., Longworth, S. L., McClelland, G. M., & Dulcan, M. K. (2004). Posttraumatic stress disorder and trauma in youth in juvenile detention. *Archives of general psychiatry*, 61(4), 403-410.
- Afifi, T. O., & Macmillan, H. L. (2011). Resilience following child maltreatment: A review of protective factors. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *56*(5), 266–272.
- Akers, R. L., Krohn, M. D., Lanza-Kaduce, L., & Radosevich, M. (1979). Social learning and deviant behavior: A specific test of a general theory. *American Sociological Review*, 44(4), 636-655.
- Akers, R. L., & Jennings, W. G. (2009). The social learning theory of crime and deviance. In M. Krohn, A. Lizotte, & G. Hall (Eds.), *Handbook on criminology* and deviance (pp. 103-120). New York, NY: Springer.
- Allwood, M. A., & Bell, D. J. (2008). A preliminary examination of emotional and cognitive mediators in the relations between violence exposure and violent behaviors in youth. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *36*(8), 989-1007.
- Appleyard, K., Egeland, B., Dulmen, M. H., & Alan Sroufe, L. (2005). When more is not better: The role of cumulative risk in child behavior outcomes. *Journal of Child Psychology & Psychiatry*, 46(3), 235-245.
- Arata, C. M., Langhinrichsen-Rohling, J., Bowers, D., & O'Brien, N. (2007). Differential correlates of multi-type maltreatment among urban youth. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 31(4), 393–415.
- Asscher, J. J., Van der Put, C. E., & Stams, G. J. J. (2015). Gender differences in the impact of abuse and neglect victimization on adolescent offending behavior. *Journal of Family Violence*, 30(2), 215-225.
- Bagley, C., Wood, M., & Young, L. (1994). Victim to abuser: Mental health and behavioral sequels of child sexual abuse in a community survey of young adult males. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 18(8), 683-697.
- Baglivio, M. T., & Epps, N. (2016). The interrelatedness of adverse childhood experiences among high-risk juvenile offenders. *Youth Violence & Juvenile Justice*, 14(3), 179-198.

- Bandura, A. (1973). Aggression: A social learning analysis. Oxford, UK: Prentice-Hall.
- Bandura, A. (1976). Self-reinforcement: Theoretical and methodological considerations. *Behaviorism*, *4*(2), 135-155.
- Becker, S. P., & Kerig, P. K. (2011). Posttraumatic stress symptoms are associated with the frequency and severity of delinquency among detained boys. *Journal of Clinical Child & Adolescent Psychology*, 40(5), 765-771.
- Belknap, J. (2007). *The invisible woman: Gender, crime, and justice* (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Belmont, CA: Thompson Wadsworth.
- Belli, R. F. (1998). The structure of autobiographical memory and the event history calendar: Potential improvements in the quality of retrospective reports in surveys. *Memory*, *6*(4), 383-406.
- Bensley, L. S., Van Eeenwyk, J., Spieker, S. J., & Schoder, J. (1999a). Self-reported abuse history and adolescent problem behaviors. I. Antisocial and suicidal behaviors. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 24(3), 163–172.
- Bensley, L. S., Spieker, S. J., Van Eenwyk, J., & Schoder, J. (1999b). Self-reported abuse history and adolescent problem behaviors. II. Alcohol and drug use. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 24(3), 173-180.
- Berg, M. T. (2012). The Overlap of Violent Offending and Victimization: Assessing the Evidence and Explanations. In M. DeLisi & P. Conis (Eds.), *Violent Offenders: Theory, Research, Public Policy, and Practice*, 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed. (Pp. 17-38). Sudbury, MA: Jones & Bartlett.
- Berg, M. T., Stewart, E. A., Schreck, C. J., & Simons, R. L. (2012). The victim-offender overlap in context: examining the role of neighborhood street culture. *Criminology*, *50*(2), 359-390.
- Bloom, B., Owen, B. & Covington, S. (2005). *Gender-Responsive Strategies for Women Offenders: A Summary of Research, Practice, and Guiding Principles for Women Offenders.* Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Corrections.
- Blum, J., Ireland, M., & Blum, R. W. (2003). Gender differences in juvenile violence: A report from Add Health. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *32*(3), 234-240.

- Bradburn, N. M. (2004). Understanding the question-answer process. *Survey Methodology*, 30(1), 5-15.
- Briere, J., & Runtz, M. (1990). Differential adult symptomatology associated with three types of child abuse histories. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *14*(3), 357-364.
- Buzawa, E. S., & Hotaling, G. T. (2006). The impact of relationship status, gender, and minor status in the police response to domestic assaults. *Victims & Offenders*, 1(4), 323-360.
- Cauffman, E., Feldman, S., Watherman, J., & Steiner, H. (1998). Posttraumatic stress disorder among female juvenile offenders. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *37*(11), 1209-1216.
- Chaffin, M., & Hanson, R. F. (2000). Treatment of multiply traumatized abused children. In R.M. Reece (Ed.), *Treatment of child abuse: Common ground for mental health, medical, and legal practitioners* (pp 271-288). Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press.
- Chamberlain, P., & Moore, K. J. (2002). Chaos and trauma in the lives of adolescent females with antisocial behavior and delinquency. *Journal of Aggression*, *Maltreatment & Trauma*, 6(1), 79-108.
- Chang, J. J., Chen, J. J., & Brownson, R. C. (2003). The role of repeat victimization in adolescent delinquent behaviors and recidivism. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 32(4), 272-280.
- Chesney-Lind, M. (2002). Criminalizing victimization: The unintended consequences of pro-arrest policies for girls and women. *Criminology & Public Policy*, 2(1), 81-90.
- Chesney-Lind, M., & Rodriguez, N. (1983). Women under lock and key: A view from the inside. *The Prison Journal*, 63(2), 47-65.
- Chesney-Lind, M., & Pasko, L. (2013). *The female offender: Girls, women, and crime*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Chesney-Lind, M., & Shelden, R. G. (2014). *Girls, delinquency, and juvenile justice* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). New York, NY: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Cicchetti, D., & Toth, S. L. (2005). Child maltreatment. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, 1, 409-438.

- Clogg, C. C., Petkova, E., & Haritou, A. (1995). Statistical methods for comparing regression coefficients between models. *American Journal of Sociology*, 100(5), 1261-1293.
- Cohen, L. E., & Felson, M. (1979). Social change and crime rate trends: A routine activity approach. *American Sociological Review*, 44(4), 588-609.
- Cuevas, C. A., Finkelhor, D., Ormrod, R., & Turner, H. (2009). Psychiatric diagnosis as a risk marker for victimization in a national sample of children. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 24(4), 636-652.
- Currie, J., & Tekin, E. (2006). *Does child abuse cause crime?* NCJ Report 215823. Washington DC: National Bureau of Economic Research.
- Cyr, K., Chamberland, C., Clément, M. È., Lessard, G., Wemmers, J. A., Collin-Vézina, D., & Damant, D. (2013). Polyvictimization and victimization of children and youth: Results from a populational survey. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *37*(10), 814-820.
- Daly, K. (1992). Women's pathways to felony court: Feminist theories of lawbreaking and problems of representation. *Southern California Review of Law & Women's Studies*, 2, 11-52.
- Decety, J., & Yoder, K. J. (2016). Empathy and motivation for justice: Cognitive empathy and concern, but not emotional empathy, predict sensitivity to injustice for others. *Social Neuroscience*, 11(1), 1-14.
- DeHart, D., Lynch, S., Belknap, J., Dass-Brailsford, P., & Green, B. (2014). Life history models of female offending: The roles of serious mental illness and trauma in women's pathways to jail. *Psychology of Women Quarterly*, *38*(1), 138-151.
- Dembo, R., Williams, L., Wothke, W., Schmeidler, J., & Brown, C. H. (1992). The role of family factors, physical abuse, and sexual victimization experiences in highrisk youths' alcohol and other drug use and delinquency: A longitudinal model. *Violence & Victims*, 7(3), 245-266.
- Dierkhising, C. B., Ko, S. J., Woods-Jaeger, B., Briggs, E. C., Lee, R., & Pynoos, R. S. (2013). Trauma histories among justice-involved youth: Findings from the National Child Traumatic Stress Network. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, *4*, 1483-1492.

- Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (1990). Mechanisms in the cycle of violence. *Science*, 250(4988), 1678-1684.
- Dong, M., Anda, R. F., Felitti, V. J., Dube, S. R., Williamson, D. F., Thompson, T. J., Loo, C. M., & Giles, W. H. (2004). The interrelatedness of multiple forms of childhood abuse, neglect, and household dysfunction. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 28(7), 771–784.
- Dutton, D. G., & Hart, S. D. (1992). Evidence for long-term, specific effects of childhood abuse and neglect on criminal behavior in men. *International Journal of Offender Therapy & Comparative Criminology*, 36(2), 129-137.
- Ehrensaft, M. K., Cohen, P., Brown, J., Smailes, E., Chen, H., & Johnson, J. G. (2003). Intergenerational transmission of partner violence: A 20 year prospective study. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 71(4), 741–753.
- English, D. J., Widom, C. S., & Brandford, C. (2002). *Childhood victimization and delinquency, adult criminality, and violent criminal behavior: A replication and extension. NCJ Report 192291*. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice.
- Fantuzzo, J. W., & Lindquist, C. U. (1989). The effects of observing conjugal violence on children: A review and analysis of research methodology. *Journal of Family Violence*, 4(1), 77-94.
- Fagan, A.A. (2003). The short- and long-term effects of adolescent violent victimization experienced within the family and community. *Violence & Victims*, 18(4), 445–458.
- Fagan, A.A. (2005). The relationship between adolescent physical abuse and criminal offending: Support for an enduring and generalized cycle of violence. *Journal of Family Violence*, 20(5), 279-290.
- Fagan, J., Piper, E. S., & Cheng, Y. T. (1987). Contributions of victimization to delinquency in inner cities. *The Journal of Criminal Law & Criminology*, 78(3), 586-613.
- Fallon, B., Trocmé, N., Fluke, J., MacLaurin, B., Tonmyr, L., & Yuan, Y.-Y. (2010). Methodological challenges in measuring child maltreatment. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *34*(1), 70–79.

- Feld, B. C. (2009). Violent girls or relabeled status offenders? An alternative interpretation of the data. *Crime & Delinquency*, *55*(2), 241-265.
- Felitti, V. J., Anda, R. F., Nordenberg, D., Williamson, D. F., Spitz, A. M., Edwards, V., . . . & Marks. (1998). Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults: The adverse childhood experiences study. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 14(4), 245–258.
- Finkelhor, D. (2008). *Childhood victimization: Violence, crime, and abuse in the lives of young people*. New York, NY: Oxford University Press.
- Finkelhor, D., Ormrod, R. K., & Turner, H. A. (2007). Poly-victimization: A neglected component in child victimization. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 31(1), 7-26.
- Finkelhor, D., Ormrod, R. K., & Turner, H. A. (2009). Lifetime assessment of polyvictimization in a national sample of children and youth. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 33(7), 403-411.
- Finkelhor, D., Turner, H., Ormrod, R., & Hamby, S. L. (2010). Trends in childhood violence and abuse exposure: Evidence from 2 national surveys. *Archives of Pediatric & Adolescent Medicine*, *164*(3), 238–42.
- Finkelhor, D., Shattuck, A., Turner, H., Ormrod, R., & Hamby, S. L. (2011).

  Polyvictimization in developmental context. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma*, *4*(4), 291-300.
- Finkelhor, D., Turner, H., Shattuck, A.M., Hamby, S.L. (2013). Violence, crime, and abuse exposure in a national sample of children and youth: An update. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 167(7), 614-621.
- Ford, J. D., Chapman, J. F., Hawke, J., Albert, D. (2007). *Trauma among Youth in the Juvenile Justice System: Critical Issues and New Directions*. Delmare, NY: National Center for Mental Health and Juvenile Justice.
- Ford, J. D., Elhai, J. D., Connor, D. F., & Frueh, B. C. (2010). Poly-victimization and risk of posttraumatic, depressive, and substance use disorders and involvement in delinquency in a national sample of adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 46(6), 545-552.
- Ford, J. D., Grasso, D. J., Hawke, J., & Chapman, J. F. (2013). Poly-victimization among juvenile justice-involved youths. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *37*(10), 788-800.

- Ford, M. E., & Linney, J. A. (1995). Comparative analysis of juvenile sexual offenders, violent nonsexual offenders, and status offender. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *10*(1), 56-70.
- Foy, D. W., Ritchie, I. K., & Conway, A. H. (2012). Trauma exposure, posttraumatic stress, and comorbidities in female adolescent offenders: Findings and implications from recent studies. *European Journal of Psychotraumatology*, *3*, 245-247.
- Friedrich, W. N. (1988). Behaviour problems in sexually abused children: An adaptational perspective. In G. E. Wyatt & E. J. Powell (Eds.), *Lasting effects of child sexual abuse*. Newbury Park, CA: Sage
- Gilfus, M. E. (1993). From victims to survivors to offenders: Women's routes of entry and immersion into street crime. *Women & Criminal Justice*, *4*(1), 63-89.
- Gottfredson, M. R. (1984). *Victims of crime: The dimensions of risk*. Home Office Research Study No. 81. London, UK: Her Majesty's Stationery Office.
- Gottfredson, M. R., & Hirschi, T. (1990). *A general theory of crime*. Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press.
- Gover, A. R. (2002). The effects of child maltreatment on violent offending among institutionalized youth. *Violence & Victims*, 17(6), 655.
- Graham-Bermann, S. A., Castor, L. E., Miller, L. E., & Howell, K. H. (2012). The impact of intimate partner violence and additional traumatic events on trauma symptoms and PTSD in preschool-aged children. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 25(4), 393-400.
- Green, J. G., McLaughlin, K. A., Berglund, P. A., Gruber, M. J., Sampson, N. A., Zaslavsky, A. M., & Kessler, R. C. (2010). Childhood adversities and adult psychiatric disorders in the national comorbidity survey replication I:

  Associations with first onset of DSM-IV disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(2), 113–123
- Hagan, J. (1989). Micro and macro-structures of delinquency causation and a power-control theory of gender and delinquency. In S.F. Messner, M.D. Krohn, & A.A. Liska (Eds.), *Theoretical integration in the study of deviance & crime* (pp 23-36). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.

- Hartstone, E., & Hansen, K. V. (1984). The violent juvenile offender: An empirical portrait. In R.A. Mathias, P. DeMuro, & R.A. Allinson (Eds.), *Violent juvenile offenders: An anthology* (pp. 83-112). San Francisco, CA: National Council on Crime and Delinquency.
- Hawke, J. M., Ford, J. D., Kaminer, Y., & Burke, R. (2009). Trauma and PTSD among youths in outpatient treatment for alcohol use disorders. *Journal of Child & Adolescent Trauma*, 2(1), 1-14.
- Herrenkohl, T. I., Mason, W. A., Kosterman, R., Lengua, L. J., Hawkins, J. D., & Abbott,
  R. D. (2004). Pathways from physical childhood abuse to partner violence in young adulthood. *Violence & Victims*, 19(2), 123-136.
- Herrenkohl, R., & Herrenkohl, T. (2009). Assessing a child's experience of multiple maltreatment types: Some unfinished business. *Journal of Family Violence*, 24(7), 485–496.
- Herrera, V. M., & McCloskey, L. A. (2001). Gender differences in the risk for delinquency among youth exposed to family violence. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 25(8), 1037-1051.
- Higgins, D. J. (2004). The importance of degree versus type of maltreatment: A cluster analysis of child abuse types. *Journal of Psychology*, 138(4), 303–324.
- Higgins, D. J., & McCabe, M. P. (2000). Multi-type maltreatment and the long-term adjustment of adults. *Child Abuse Review*, 9(1), 6–18.
- Higgins, D. J., & McCabe, M. P. (2001). Multiple forms of child abuse and neglect: Adult retrospective reports. *Aggression & Violent Behavior*, 6(6), 547–578.
- Higgins, D. J., & McCabe, M. P. (2003). Maltreatment and family dysfunction in childhood and the subsequent adjustment of children and adults. *Journal of Family Violence*, 18(2), 107–120.
- Hindelang, M. J. (1976). Criminal victimization in eight American cities: A descriptive analysis of common theft and assault. Cambridge, MA: Ballinger.
- Hindelang, M. J., Gottfredson, M. R., & Garofalo, J. (1978). *Victims of personal crime: An empirical foundation for a theory of personal victimization*. Cambridge, MA:

  Ballinger.
- Hislop, J. (2001). Female sex offenders. Ravensdale, WA: Issues Press.

- Jennings, W. G., Piquero, A. R., & Reingle, J. M. (2012). On the overlap between victimization and offending: A review of the literature. *Aggression & Violent Behavior*, 17(1), 16-26.
- Jespersen, A. F., Lalumière, M. L., & Seto, M. C. (2009). Sexual abuse history among adult sex offenders and non-sex offenders: A meta-analysis. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 33(3), 179-192.
- Kempe, C. Henry, Frederic N. Silverman, Brandt F. Steele, William Droegmueller, & Henry K. Silver. (1962). The battered child syndrome. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 181, 17-24.
- Kerig, P. K. & Becker, S. P. (2010). From internalizing to externalizing: Theoretical models of the processes linking PTSD to juvenile delinquency. In Egan, S. (Ed). *Posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD): Causes, symptoms and treatment* (pp. 33-78). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Kilpatrick, D. G., Acierno, R., Saunders, B., Resnick, H. S., Best, C. L., & Schnurr, P. P. (2000). Risk factors for adolescent substance abuse and dependence: Data from a national sample. *Journal of Consulting & Clinical Psychology*, 68(1), 19-30.
- Kilpatrick, D. G., Ruggiero, K. J., Acierno, R., Saunders, B. E., Resnick, H. S., & Best,
  C. L. (2003). Violence and risk of PTSD, major depression, substance
  abuse/dependence, and cormorbidity: Results from the National Survey of
  Adolescents. *Journal of Consulting & Clinical Psychology*, 71(4), 692-700.
- Kruttschnitt, C., & Gartner, R. (2003). Women's imprisonment. *Crime & Justice*, 30, 1-81.
- Lauritsen, J. L., & Quinet, K. F. D. (1995). Repeat victimization among adolescents and young adults. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, *11*(2), 143-166.
- Lauritsen, J. L., & Laub, J. H. (2007). Understanding the link between victimization and offending: New reflections on an old idea. In M. Hough & M. Maxfield (Eds.), *Crime prevention studies: Vol. 22. Surveying crime in the 21<sup>st</sup> century* (pp. 55-75). Monsey, NY: Criminal Justice Press.
- Lauritsen, J. L., Heimer, K., & Lynch, J. P. (2009). Trends in the gender gap in violent offending: New evidence from the National Crime Victimization Survey. *Criminology*, 47(2), 361-399.

- Levenson, J. S., & Socia, K. M. (2016). Adverse childhood experiences and arrest patterns in a sample of sexual offenders. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 31(10), 1883-1911.
- Lewis, D. O., Shanok, S., Pincus, J., & Glaser, G. (1979). Violent juvenile delinquents: Psychiatric, neurological, psychological, and abuse factors. *Journal of the American Academy of Child Psychiatry*, 18(2), 307-319.
- Lisak, D. (1994). The psychological impact of sexual abuse: Content analysis of interviews with male survivors. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 7(4), 525-548.
- Listenbee, R. L., Torre, J., Boyle, G., Cooper, S. W., Deer, S., Durfee, D. T., . . . Taguba, A. (2012). *Report of the Attorney General's National Task Force on Children Exposed to Violence*. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, U.S. Department of Justice. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.justice.gov/defendingchildhood/cev-rpt-full.pdf">https://www.justice.gov/defendingchildhood/cev-rpt-full.pdf</a>.
- Logan, T. K., Walker, R., Cole, J., & Leukefeld, C. (2002). Victimization and substance abuse among women: Contributing factors, interventions, and implications. *Review of General Psychology*, 6(4), 325.
- Maas, C., Herrenkohl, T. I., & Sousa, C. (2008). Review of research on child maltreatment and violence in youth. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse*, 9(1), 56-67.
- Macmillan, R. (2001). Violence and the life course: The consequences of victimization for personal and social development. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 27(1), 1-22.
- Malvaso, C. G., Delfabbro, P., & Day, A. (2018). The maltreatment-offending association: A systematic review of the methodological features of prospective and longitudinal studies. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 19*(1), 20-34.
- Margolin, G., Vickerman, K. A., Oliver, P. H., & Gordis, E. B. (2010). Violence exposure in multiple interpersonal domains: Cumulative and differential effects. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 47(2), 198-205.
- Maxfield, M. G., & Babbie, E. R. (2010). *Research methods for criminal justice and criminology* (6<sup>th</sup> ed.). Belmont, CA. Wadsworth.
- Mayer, J. (1994). *Girls in the Maryland juvenile justice system: Findings of the female population taskforce*. Paper presented at the Gender Specific Services Training, Minneapolis, MN.

- McCrory, E., De Brito, S. A., & Viding, E. (2012). The link between child abuse and psychopathology: A review of neurobiological and genetic research. *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, 105(4), 151–156.
- McGloin, J. M., & Widom, C. S. (2001). Resilience among abused and neglected children grown up. *Development & Psychopathology*, *13*(04), 1021-1038.
- Mersky, J. P., & Reynolds, A. J. (2007). Child maltreatment and violent delinquency: Disentangling main effects and subgroup effects. *Child Maltreatment*, 12(3), 246-258.
- Mersky, J. P., Topitzes, J., & Reynolds, A. J. (2012). Unsafe at any age linking childhood and adolescent maltreatment to delinquency and crime. *Journal of Research in Crime & Delinquency*, 49(2), 295–318.
- Mihalic, S. W., & Elliott, D. (1997). A social learning theory model of marital violence. *Journal of Family Violence*, 12, 21–47.
- Miller, S. M., & Kirsch, N. (1987). Sex differences in cognitive coping with stress. In R.C. Barnett, L. Biener, & G. K. Baruch (Eds.), *Gender and stress* (pp. 278-307).New York, NY, US: Free Press.
- Moffitt, T. E. (1993). Adolescence-limited and life-course-persistent antisocial behavior: A developmental taxonomy. *Psychological Review*, *100*(4), 674-701.
- Moffitt, T. E., & Caspi, A. (2001). Childhood predictors differentiate life-course persistent and adolescence-limited antisocial pathways among males and females. Development & Psychopathology, 13(02), 355-375.
- Moretti, M. M., Obsuth, I., Odgers, C. L., & Reebye, P. (2006). Exposure to maternal vs. paternal partner violence, PTSD, and aggression in adolescent girls and boys. *Aggressive Behavior*, *32*(4), 385-395.
- Moylan, C. A., Herrenkohl, T. I., Sousa, C., Tajima, E. A., Herrenkohl, R. C., & Russo, M. J. (2010). The effects of child abuse and exposure to domestic violence on adolescent internalizing and externalizing behavior problems. *Journal of Family Violence*, 25(1), 53-63.
- Musicaro, R. M., Spinazzola, J., Arvidson, J., Swaroop, S. R., Goldblatt Grace, L., Yarrow, A., ... & Ford, J. D. (2017). The complexity of adaptation to childhood polyvictimization in youth and young adults: Recommendations for

- multidisciplinary responders. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse*, doi/abs/10.1177/1524838017692365
- Ousey, G. C., Wilcox, P., & Fisher, B. S. (2011). Something old, something new: Revisiting competing hypotheses of the victimization-offending relationship among adolescents. *Journal of Quantitative Criminology*, 27(1), 53-84.
- Paternoster, R., Brame, R., Mazerolle, P., & Piquero, A. (1998). Using the correct statistical test for the equality of regression coefficients. *Criminology*, *36*(4), 859-866.
- Pasko, L. (2006). The female juvenile offender in Hawaii: Understanding gender differences in arrests, adjudications, and social characteristics of juvenile offenders. Research and Statistics Branch, Crime Prevention and Justice Assistance Division, Department of the Attorney General.
- Pasko, L., & Dwight, L. (2010). *Understanding and Responding to Female Juvenile Offenders in Colorado*. Denver, CO: Division of Criminal Justice.
- Petrenko, C. L., Friend, A., Garrido, E. F., Taussig, H. N., & Culhane, S. E. (2012). Does subtype matter? Assessing the effects of maltreatment on functioning in preadolescent youth in out-of-home care. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *36*(9), 633–644
- Ptacek, J. T., Smith, R. E., & Dodge, K. L. (1994). Gender differences in coping with stress: When stressor and appraisals do not differ. *Personality & Social Psychology Bulletin*, 20(4), 421-430.
- Ruback, R. B., Clark, V. A., & Warner, C. (2014). Why are crime victims at risk of being victimized again? Substance use, depression, and offending as mediators of the victimization–revictimization link. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 29(1), 157-185.
- Salisbury, E. J., & Van Voorhis, P. (2009). Gendered pathways: A quantitative investigation of women probationer's paths to incarceration. *Criminal Justice & Behavior*, *36*, 541-566.
- Sampson, R. J., & Laub, J. H. (1993). *Crime in the making: Pathways and turning points through life*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

- Schilling, E. A., Aseltine, R. H., & Gore, S. (2007). Adverse childhood experiences and mental health in young adults: A longitudinal survey. *BMC Public Health*, 7(1), 30. DOI: 10.1186/1471-2458-7-30
- Schreck, C. J. (1999). Criminal victimization and low self-control: An extension and test of a general theory of crime. *Justice Quarterly*, *16*, 633–654.
- Schreck, C. J., Stewart, E. A., & Osgood, D. W. (2008). Reappraisal of the Overlap of Violent Offenders and Victims. *Criminology*, 46(4), 871-906.
- Scott, J., Varghese, D., & McGrath, J. (2010). As the twig is bent, the tree inclines: Adult mental health consequences of childhood adversity. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(2), 111-112.
- Scott-Storey, K. (2011). Cumulative abuse: do things add up? An evaluation of the conceptualization, operationalization, and methodological approaches in the study of the phenomenon of cumulative abuse. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 12*(3), 135-150.
- Sedlak, A. (2003). Survey of Youth in Residential Placement (SYRP). ICPSR34304-v1.

  Ann Arbor, MI: Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor], 2013-03-15. http://doi.org/10.3886/ICPSR34304.v1
- Sedlak, A.J. (2010). Introduction to the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement. NCJ Report 218390. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.
- Sedlak, A., & Bruce, C. (2010). Youth's characteristics and backgrounds: Findings from the Survey of Youth in Residential Placement. NCJ Report 227730. Rockville, MD: Westat.
- Sedlak, A.J., Bruce, C., Cantor, D., Ditton, P., Hartge, J., Krawchuk, S., McPherson, K., and Shapiro, G. (2012). Survey of Youth in Residential Placement: Technical Report. Special Report NCJ 227660. Rockville, MD: Westat.
- Sickmund, M. (2002a). *Juvenile Offenders in Residential Placement: 1997–1999*. Fact Sheet. Washington, DC: U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.

- Sickmund, M. (2002b). *Juvenile Residential Facility Census*, 2000: Selected Findings. Bulletin. Washington, DC: U.S. Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention.
- Sickmund, M., Sladky, T.J., Kang, W., & Puzzanchera, C. (2017). "Easy Access to the Census of Juveniles in Residential Placement." Available: http://www.ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ezacjrp/
- Skinner, M. L., Hong, S., Herrenkohl, T. I., Brown, E. C., Lee, J. O., & Jung, H. (2016). Longitudinal effects of early childhood maltreatment on co-occurring substance misuse and mental health problems in adulthood: the role of adolescent alcohol use and depression. *Journal of Studies on Alcohol & Drugs*, 77(3), 464-472.
- Smith, C., & Thornberry, T. P. (1995). The relationship between childhood maltreatment and adolescent involvement in delinquency. *Criminology*, *33*(4), 451-481.
- Smith, C. A., Ireland, T. O., & Thornberry, T. P. (2005). Adolescent maltreatment and its impact on young adult antisocial behavior. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 29(10), 1099-1119.
- Soler, L., Kirchner, T., Paretilla, C., & Forns, M. (2013). Impact of poly-victimization on mental health: The mediator and/or moderator role of self-esteem. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 28(13), 2695-2712.
- Spaccarelli, S., Coatsworth, J. D., & Bowden, B. S. (1995). Exposure to serious family violence among incarcerated boys: Its association with violent offending and potential mediating variables. *Violence & Victims*, *10*(3), 163-182.
- Steffensmeier, D., & Allan, E. (1996). Gender and crime: Toward a gendered theory of female offending. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 22(1), 459-487.
- Steffensmeier, D., Schwartz, J., Zhong, H., & Ackerman, J. (2005). An assessment of recent trends in girls' violence using diverse longitudinal sources: Is the gender gap closing? *Criminology*, 43(2), 355-406.
- Summit, R. (1983). The child sexual abuse accommodation syndrome. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 7(2), 177-193.
- Tourangeau, R., Rips, L. J., & Rasinski, K. (2000). *The psychology of survey response*. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.

- Thornberry, T. P., Ireland, T. O., & Smith, C. A. (2001). The importance of timing: The varying impact of childhood and adolescent maltreatment on multiple problem outcomes. *Development & Psychopathology*, *13*(4), 957-979.
- Topitzes, J., Mersky, J. P., & Reynolds, A. J. (2011). Child maltreatment and offending behavior: Gender-specific effects and pathways. *Criminal Justice & Behavior*, 38(5), 492-510.
- Truman, J. L. (2011). *Criminal Victimization*, 2010, NCJ Report 235508. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice.
- Truman, J. L., & Langton, L. (2014). *Criminal Victimization*, 2013, NCJ Report 247648. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice.
- Turner, H. A., Finkelhor, D., & Ormrod, R. (2010). Poly-victimization in a national sample of children and youth. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, 38(3), 323–330
- Office of Special Education Programs (2003). Number of children served under IDEA Part B, by disability and age (table AA7). (Data tables for OSEP state-reported data: Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) Data.) Available online: www.ideadata.org/arc\_toc5.asp
- Van der Put, C. E., Lanctot, N., de Ruiter, C., & van Vugt, E. (2015). Child maltreatment among boy and girl probationers: Does type of maltreatment make a difference in offending behavior and psychosocial problems? *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 46, 142–151.
- Watkins, B., & Bentovim, A. (1992). The sexual abuse of male children and adolescents: A review of current research. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 33(1), 197-248.
- Weir, H., & Kaukinen, C. (2015). Delinquent effects of childhood exposure to violent victimization: A latent longitudinal class analysis. In Sheila Royo Maxwell & Sampson Lee Blair (Eds.), *Violence and crime in the family: Patterns, causes, and consequences* (pp. 255-284). Bingley, UK: Emerald Group Publishing Limited.
- Widom, C. S. (1989a). The cycle of violence. *Science*, 244(4901), 160-166.
- Widom, C. S. (1989b). Child abuse, neglect, and violent criminal behavior. *Criminology*, 27(2), 251-271.

- Widom, C. S. (1989c). Child abuse, neglect, and adult behavior: Research design and findings on criminality, violence, and child abuse. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry*, 59(3), 355–367.
- Widom, C. S., & Armes, M. A. (1994). Criminal consequences of childhood sexual victimization. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 18(4), 303–318.
- Widom, C. S., Czaja, S., & Dutton, M. A. (2014). Child abuse and neglect and intimate partner violence victimization and perpetration: A prospective investigation. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *38*(4), 650-663.
- Widom, C. S., Marmorstein, N. R., & White, H. R. (2006). Childhood victimization and illicit drug use in middle adulthood. *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors*, 20(4), 394-403.
- Widom, C. S., & Maxfield, M. G. (1996). A prospective examination of risk for violence among abused and neglected children. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 794(1), 224-237.
- Widom, C. S., & Maxfield, M. G. (2001). An update on the cycle of violence. NCJ Report 184894. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice.
- Wildeman, C., Emanuel, N., Leventhal, J. M., Putnam-Hornstein, E., Waldfogel, J., & Lee, H. (2014). The prevalence of confirmed maltreatment among US children, 2004 to 2011. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 168(8), 706-713.
- Wolfe, D. A., Crooks, C. V., Lee, V., McIntyre-Smith, A., & Jaffe, P. G. (2003). The effects of children's exposure to domestic violence: A meta-analysis and critique. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, *6*(3), 171–187.
- Wolff, K. T., Baglivio, M. T., & Piquero, A. R. (2017). The relationship between adverse childhood experiences and recidivism in a sample of juvenile offenders in community-based treatment. *International Journal of Offender Therapy & Comparative Criminology*, 61(11), 1210-1242.
- Wolpaw, J. W., & Ford, J. D. (2004). Assessing exposure to psychological trauma and post-traumatic stress in the juvenile justice population. NCJ Report 243619. Los Angeles, CA: National Child Traumatic Stress Network.

- Wood, J., Foy, D. W., Layne, C., Pynoos, R., & James, C. B. (2002). An examination of the relationships between violence exposure, posttraumatic stress symptomatology, and delinquent activity: An ecopathological model of delinquent behavior among incarcerated adolescents. *Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma*, 6(1), 127-147.
- Yoshihama, M. (2009). Application of the Life History Calendar approach to understand women's experiences of intimate partner violence over the lifecourse. In R. Belli, F. Stafford, & D. Alwin (Eds.), *Measuring well-being: Using calendar* and *time diary methods* in *life course research* (pp. 135-155). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Yun, I., Ball, J. D., & Lim, H. (2011). Disentangling the relationship between child maltreatment and violent delinquency: Using a nationally representative sample. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, 26(1), 88-110.
- Zingraff, M. T., Leiter, J., Myers, K. A., & Johnsen, M. C. (1993). Child maltreatment and youthful problem behavior. *Criminology*, *31*(2), 173-202.
- Zingraff, M. T., Leiter, J., Johnsen, M. C., & Myers, K. A. (1994). The mediating effect of good school performance on the maltreatment-delinquency relationship. *Journal of Research in Crime & Delinquency*, 31(1), 62-91.

# APPENDIX A

### **Attrition Analysis**

**Table A9.** Weighted descriptives and T-test of the full and reduced samples

Variable         % (SD)         % (SD)           Most serious offense         Winder         2.5 (.16)         2.7 (.16)         **           Rape         7.6 (.27)         7.6 (.25)         Kidnapping         0.5 (.07)         0.5 (.07)         Robery           Assault         24.0 (.43)         25.7 (.44)         **           Assault         24.0 (.43)         25.7 (.44)         **           Arson         1.2 (.11)         1.3 (.11)         *           Burglary         6.6 (.25)         7.2 (.26)         **           Auto Theft         6.1 (.24)         6.6 (.25)         7.2 (.26)         **           Selling drugs         6.1 (.24)         6.6 (.25)         **           Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass)         9.6 (.29)         10.3 (.30)         **           Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)         9.7 (.30)         10.8 (.31)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5 (.16)         2.8 (.16)         **           Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drush in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)         8.1 (.27)         8.6 (.28)         **           Technical violation / no offense reported         6.2 (.08)          Childhood victimization		F	Full		Reduced	
Murder         2.5         (.16)         2.7         (.16)         **           Rape         7.6         (.27)         7.6         (.25)           Kidnapping         0.5         (.07)         0.5         (.07)           Robbery         8.3         (.28)         9.2         (.29)         ***           Assault         24.0         (.43)         25.7         (.44)         ***           Arson         1.2         (.11)         1.3         (.11)         **           Burglary         6.6         (.25)         7.2         (.26)         ***           Auto Theft         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         ***           Selling drugs         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         ***           Selling drugs         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         ***           Nonvio, prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespase         9.7         (.29)         10.3         (.30)         ***           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         2.8         (.16)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.10)         2.8         (.16)         **	Variable	%	(SD)	%	(SD)	
Rape         7.6         (.27)         7.6         (.25)           Kidnapping         0.5         (.07)         0.5         (.07)           Robbery         8.3         (.28)         9.2         (.29)         **           Assault         24.0         (.43)         25.7         (.44)         **           Arson         1.2         (.11)         1.3         (.11)         **           Auto Theft         6.6         (.25)         7.2         (.26)         **           Auto Theft         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         **           Selling drugs         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         **           Nonvio, prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespase         9.6         (.29)         10.3         (.30)         **           Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)         9.7         (.30)         10.8         (.31)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         (.28         (.16)         **           Carrying a weapon         8.1         (.27)         8.6         (.28)         **           Technical violation / no offense reported         6.2         (.08)         7.2	Most serious offense					
Kidnapping         0.5         (.07)         0.5         (.07)           Robbery         8.3         (.28)         9.2         (.29)         **           Assault         24.0         (.43)         25.7         (.44)         **           Arson         1.2         (.11)         1.3         (.11)         *           Burglary         6.6         (.25)         7.2         (.26)         **           Auto Theft         6.1         (.25)         6.5         (.25)         **           Selling drugs         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         **           Nonvio, prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass         9.6         (.29)         10.3         (.30)         **           Porug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)         9.7         (.30)         10.8         (.31)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         2.8         (.16)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         2.8         (.16)         **           Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, druk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)         **         **         **           Technical violation / no offense reported<	Murder	2.5	(.16)	2.7	(.16)	**
Robbery       8.3       (2.8)       9.2       (29)       **         Assault       24.0       (43)       25.7       (.44)       **         Arson       1.2       (.11)       1.3       (.11)       **         Burglary       6.6       (.25)       7.2       (.26)       **         Auto Theft       6.1       (.25)       6.5       (.25)       **         Selling drugs       6.1       (.24)       6.6       (.25)       **         Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespase       9.6       (.29)       10.3       (.30)       **         Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespase       9.6       (.29)       10.3       (.30)       **         Carrying a weapon       2.5       (.16)       2.8       (.16)       **         Carrying a weapon       2.5       (.16)       2.8       (.16)       **         Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)       8.1       (.27)       8.6       (.28)       **         Technical violation / no offense reported       6.2       (.08)            Childhood victimization       78.3       (.41)	Rape	7.6	(.27)	7.6	(.25)	
Assault Arson  1.2 (.11) 1.3 (.11) * Burglary 6.6 (.25) 7.2 (.26) ** Auto Theft 6.1 (.25) 6.5 (.25) ** Selling drugs 6.1 (.24) 6.6 (.25) ** Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass Purg possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Purg possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy) Technical violation / no offense reported  Childhood victimization  Any type of victimization  Physically abused as child Molestation Physically abused as child Molestation  Youth had forced sex growing up Emotionally abused as child Witnessed serious violence 67.3 (.47) Polyvictimization (# types experienced)  1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) 1.5 (1.25) 1.7 (.41) 2.0 (.41) 2.1 (.40) 3.3 (.40) 3.3 (.41) 3.4 (.47) 3.4 (.40) 3.4 (.49) 3.4 (.40) 4.4 (.49) 4.1 (.40) 4.1 (	Kidnapping	0.5	(.07)	0.5	(.07)	
Arson 1.2 (.11) 1.3 (.11) * Burglary 6.6 (.25) 7.2 (.26) ** Auto Theft 6.1 (.25) 6.5 (.25) ** Selling drugs 6.1 (.24) 6.6 (.25) ** Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass P.6 (.29) 10.3 (.30) ** Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs) 9.7 (.30) 10.8 (.31) ** Carrying a weapon 2.5 (.16) 2.8 (.16) ** Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy) Technical violation / no offense reported 6.2 (.08) Technical violation / no offense reported 7.3 (.41) 79.4 (.41) ** Physically abused as child 34.1 (.47) 34.2 (.47) Molestation Molestation 10.1 (.30) 10.1 (.30) 10.1 (.30) Youth had forced sex growing up 7.1 (.26) 7.4 (.26) * Emotionally abused as child 29.1 (.45) 28.5 (.45) ** Witnessed serious violence 67.3 (.47) 68.5 (.47) ** Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  0 21.7 (.41) 20.6 (.41) **  1 40.4 (.49) 41.0 (.49) **  2 18.9 (.39) 18.2 (.39) **  3 12.1 (.33) 12.9 (.34) **  4 3.9 (.19) 4.0 (.20) 5  Polyvictimization dummy (≥3) 19.0 (.39) 20.2 (.40) **  Polyvictimization dummy (≥3) 19.0 (.39) 20.2 (.40) **  Pemale 15.2 (.36) 14.6 (.35) **  Age at interview (in Oct. 2002) 16.1 (1.54) 16.1 (1.50)  Race/ethnicity White, non-Hispanic 33.8 (.47) 33.1 (.47) **  Black, non-Hispanic 30.9 (.46) 31.5 (.46) **	Robbery	8.3	(.28)	9.2	(.29)	**
Burglary         6.6         (.25)         7.2         (.26)         **           Auto Theft         6.1         (.25)         6.5         (.25)         **           Selling drugs         6.1         (.24)         6.6         (.25)         **           Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass         9.6         (.29)         10.3         (.30)         **           Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)         9.7         (.30)         10.8         (.31)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         2.8         (.16)         **           Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)         **         **         **           Technical violation / no offense reported         6.2         (.08)           **           Childhood victimization         78.3         (.41)         79.4         (.41)         **           Physically abused as child         34.1         (.47)         34.2         (.47)           Molestation         10.1         (.30)         10.1         (.30)         10.1         (.30)         **           Emotionally abused as child         29.1         (.45)	Assault	24.0	(.43)	25.7	(.44)	**
Auto Theft Selling drugs Selling drugs Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass) Prug possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Prug possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy) Technical violation / no offense reported Childhood victimization Any type of victimization Physically abused as child Molestation Physically abused as child Molestation Youth had forced sex growing up Emotionally abused as child Witnessed serious violence Polyvictimization (# types experienced)  1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  1 1 20.6 (41) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 2.5 (3.6) 1.6 (3.5) **  Polyvictimization dummy (≥3) 1.9 (3.0)	Arson	1.2	(.11)	1.3	(.11)	*
Auto Theft Selling drugs Selling drugs Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass) Prug possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Prug possession/use (testing positive for drugs) Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy) Technical violation / no offense reported Childhood victimization Any type of victimization Physically abused as child Molestation Physically abused as child Molestation Youth had forced sex growing up Emotionally abused as child Witnessed serious violence Polyvictimization (# types experienced)  1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  1 1 20.6 (41) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) **  Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 2.5 (3.6) 1.6 (3.5) **  Polyvictimization dummy (≥3) 1.9 (3.0)	Burglary	6.6	(.25)	7.2	(.26)	**
Selling drugs       6.1       (.24)       6.6       (.25)       **         Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass)       9.6       (.29)       10.3       (.30)       **         Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)       9.7       (.30)       10.8       (.31)       **         Carrying a weapon       2.5       (.16)       2.8       (.16)       **         Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)       8.1       (.27)       8.6       (.28)       **         Technical violation / no offense reported       6.2       (.08)            Childhood victimization       6.2       (.08)            Any type of victimization       78.3       (.41)       79.4       (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       **         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **		6.1				**
Nonvio. prop (unlawful car use, theft, vandalism, trespass   9.6   (.29)   10.3   (.30)   **   Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)   9.7   (.30)   10.8   (.31)   **   Carrying a weapon   2.5   (.16)   2.8   (.16)   **   Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy) Technical violation / no offense reported   6.2   (.08)       Childhood victimization   78.3   (.41)   79.4   (.41)   **   Physically abused as child   34.1   (.47)   34.2   (.47)   Molestation   10.1   (.30)   10.1   (.30)   Youth had forced sex growing up   7.1   (.26)   7.4   (.26)   *   Emotionally abused as child   29.1   (.45)   28.5   (.45)   **   Witnessed serious violence   67.3   (.47)   68.5   (.47)   **   Polyvictimization (# types experienced)   1.45   (1.23)   1.5   (1.25)   **   1   40.4   (.49)   41.0   (.49)   **   2   18.9   (.39)   18.2   (.39)   **   3   12.1   (.33)   12.9   (.34)   **   4   4   4   4   4   4   4   4   4   4   4	Selling drugs					**
Drug possession/use (testing positive for drugs)         9.7         (.30)         10.8         (.31)         **           Carrying a weapon         2.5         (.16)         2.8         (.16)         **           Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)         8.1         (.27)         8.6         (.28)         **           Technical violation / no offense reported         6.2         (.08)						**
Carrying a weapon       2.5       (.16)       2.8       (.16)       **         Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)       8.1       (.27)       8.6       (.28)       **         Technical violation / no offense reported       6.2       (.08)            Childhood victimization         Any type of victimization       78.3       (.41)       79.4       (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)       **       **         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **       **       **       **       Polyvictimization (# types experienced) <td< td=""><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>**</td></td<>						**
Other nonviolent (running away, prostitution, DUI, drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)       8.1       (.27)       8.6       (.28)       **         Technical violation / no offense reported         Childhood victimization         Any type of victimization       78.3       (.41)       79.4       (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)       **						**
drunk in public underage alcohol use, curfew, truancy)         Technical violation / no offense reported       6.2 (.08)          Childhood victimization         Any type of victimization       78.3 (.41)       79.4 (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1 (.47)       34.2 (.47)       **         Molestation       10.1 (.30)       10.1 (.30)       **         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1 (.26)       7.4 (.26)       **         Emotionally abused as child       29.1 (.45)       28.5 (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3 (.47)       68.5 (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45 (1.23)       1.5 (1.25)       **         1       40.4 (.49)       41.0 (.49)       **         2       18.9 (.39)       18.2 (.39)       **         3       12.1 (.33)       12.9 (.34)       **         4       3.9 (.19)       4.0 (.20)       **         5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)<	· ·					**
Technical violation / no offense reported         Childhood victimization         Any type of victimization       78.3       (.41)       79.4       (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         0       21.7       (.41)       20.6       (.41)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)       **         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)		0.1	(.27)	0.0	(.20)	
Any type of victimization       78.3       (.41)       79.4       (.41)       **         Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)       **         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Female       15.2       (.36)       14.6		6.2	(.08)			
Physically abused as child       34.1       (.47)       34.2       (.47)         Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         0       21.7       (.41)       20.6       (.41)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1       (1.54)       16.1       (1.50)	Childhood victimization					
Molestation       10.1       (.30)       10.1       (.30)         Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         0       21.7       (.41)       20.6       (.41)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1       (1.54)       16.1       (1.50)         Race/ethnicity       33.8       (.47)       33.1       (.47)       ** <td>Any type of victimization</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>(.41)</td> <td>**</td>	Any type of victimization				(.41)	**
Youth had forced sex growing up       7.1       (.26)       7.4       (.26)       *         Emotionally abused as child       29.1       (.45)       28.5       (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3       (.47)       68.5       (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45       (1.23)       1.5       (1.25)       **         0       21.7       (.41)       20.6       (.41)       **         1       40.4       (.49)       41.0       (.49)       **         2       18.9       (.39)       18.2       (.39)       **         3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)       **         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Female       15.2       (.36)       14.6       (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1       (1.54)       16.1       (1.50)         Race/ethnicity       **       **         Wh						
Emotionally abused as child       29.1 (.45)       28.5 (.45)       **         Witnessed serious violence       67.3 (.47)       68.5 (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45 (1.23)       1.5 (1.25)       **         0       21.7 (.41)       20.6 (.41)       **         1       40.4 (.49)       41.0 (.49)       **         2       18.9 (.39)       18.2 (.39)       **         3       12.1 (.33)       12.9 (.34)       **         4       3.9 (.19)       4.0 (.20)       **         5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       **         Race/ethnicity       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Molestation				(.30)	
Witnessed serious violence       67.3 (.47)       68.5 (.47)       **         Polyvictimization (# types experienced)       1.45 (1.23)       1.5 (1.25)       **         0       21.7 (.41)       20.6 (.41)       **         1       40.4 (.49)       41.0 (.49)       **         2       18.9 (.39)       18.2 (.39)       **         3       12.1 (.33)       12.9 (.34)       **         4       3.9 (.19)       4.0 (.20)       **         5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       **         Race/ethnicity       White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Youth had forced sex growing up		(.26)	7.4	(.26)	*
Polyvictimization (# types experienced) 1.45 (1.23) 1.5 (1.25) ** 0 21.7 (.41) 20.6 (.41) ** 1 40.4 (.49) 41.0 (.49) ** 2 18.9 (.39) 18.2 (.39) ** 3 12.1 (.33) 12.9 (.34) ** 4 3.9 (.19) 4.0 (.20) 5 3.0 (.17) 3.3 (.18) ** Polyvictimization dummy (≥3) 19.0 (.39) 20.2 (.40) ** Female 15.2 (.36) 14.6 (.35) ** Age at interview (in Oct. 2002) 16.1 (1.54) 16.1 (1.50) Race/ethnicity White, non-Hispanic 33.8 (.47) 33.1 (.47) ** Black, non-Hispanic 30.9 (.46) 31.5 (.46) ** Hispanic 23.6 (.43) 24.2 (.43) **		29.1	(.45)	28.5	(.45)	**
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Witnessed serious violence	67.3	(.47)	68.5	(.47)	**
1       40.4 (.49)       41.0 (.49)       **         2       18.9 (.39)       18.2 (.39)       **         3       12.1 (.33)       12.9 (.34)       **         4       3.9 (.19)       4.0 (.20)       **         5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       **         Race/ethnicity       **       **       **         White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Polyvictimization (# types experienced)	1.45	(1.23)	1.5	(1.25)	**
2       18.9 (.39)       18.2 (.39)       **         3       12.1 (.33)       12.9 (.34)       **         4       3.9 (.19)       4.0 (.20)       *         5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       *         Race/ethnicity       **       **         White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	0	21.7	(.41)	20.6	(.41)	**
3       12.1       (.33)       12.9       (.34)       **         4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Female       15.2       (.36)       14.6       (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1       (1.54)       16.1       (1.50)         Race/ethnicity       **         White, non-Hispanic       33.8       (.47)       33.1       (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9       (.46)       31.5       (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6       (.43)       24.2       (.43)       **	1	40.4	(.49)	41.0	(.49)	**
4       3.9       (.19)       4.0       (.20)         5       3.0       (.17)       3.3       (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0       (.39)       20.2       (.40)       **         Female       15.2       (.36)       14.6       (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1       (1.54)       16.1       (1.50)         Race/ethnicity         White, non-Hispanic       33.8       (.47)       33.1       (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9       (.46)       31.5       (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6       (.43)       24.2       (.43)       **	2	18.9	(.39)	18.2	(.39)	**
5       3.0 (.17)       3.3 (.18)       **         Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)       19.0 (.39)       20.2 (.40)       **         Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       **         Race/ethnicity       **       **         White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	3	12.1	(.33)	12.9	(.34)	**
Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)  Female  15.2 (.36)  Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)  Race/ethnicity  White, non-Hispanic  Black, non-Hispanic  Hispanic  19.0 (.39)  20.2 (.40)  **  16.1 (1.54)  16.1 (1.50)  **  33.8 (.47)  33.1 (.47)  **  33.9 (.46)  31.5 (.46)  **  Hispanic  23.6 (.43)  24.2 (.43)  **	4	3.9	(.19)	4.0	(.20)	
Female       15.2 (.36)       14.6 (.35)       **         Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)       **         Race/ethnicity       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	5	3.0	(.17)	3.3	(.18)	**
Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)       16.1 (1.54)       16.1 (1.50)         Race/ethnicity       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Polyvictimization dummy (≥3)	19.0	(.39)	20.2	(.40)	**
Race/ethnicity       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Female	15.2	(.36)	14.6	(.35)	**
White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Age at interview (in Oct. 2002)	16.1	(1.54)	16.1	(1.50)	
White, non-Hispanic       33.8 (.47)       33.1 (.47)       **         Black, non-Hispanic       30.9 (.46)       31.5 (.46)       **         Hispanic       23.6 (.43)       24.2 (.43)       **	Race/ethnicity					
Black, non-Hispanic 30.9 (.46) 31.5 (.46) ** Hispanic 23.6 (.43) 24.2 (.43) **	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	33.8	(.47)	33.1	(.47)	**
Hispanic 23.6 (.43) 24.2 (.43) **	•					**
1						**
	•					*

Other, or ≥two races	8.7	(.28)	8.4	(.28)	*
Below modal grade	48.5	(.50)	49.6	(.50)	**
School suspension year before custody	57.2	(.49)	58.3	(.49)	**
School expulsion year before custody	28.0	(.45)	28.9	(.45)	**
Learning disability (expert-diagnosed)	30.3	(.46)	30.4	(.46)	
Lived with parent(s) before arrest	74.6	(.43)	75.5	(.43)	**
Lived with parent(s) growing up	88.5	(.32)	88.7	(.32)	
Prior foster/group home	16.2	(.40)	15.4	(.36)	**
Prior custody	66.4	(.47)	67.4	(.47)	**
Prior probation	82.6	(.38)	83.8	(.37)	**
Prior conviction	83.9	(.37)	84.7	(.36)	**
Had accomplices for offense	55.2	(.50)	57.4	(.50)	**
Gang member at time of offense	28.5	(.45)	29.3	(.46)	**
Substance use at time of offense					
None	55.9	(50)	53.9	(.50)	**
Using alcohol (only)	4.5	(.21)	4.9	(.22)	**
Using drugs (only)	17.5	(.38)	18.8	(.39)	**
Using both alcohol & drugs	20.9	(.41)	22.2	(.42)	**
Have or expecting child(ren)	19.7	(.40)	20.6	(.40)	**
N =	(101	,036)	(88,9	982)	

*Notes*: Significant difference between samples \*\* $p \le .01$ , \* $p \le .05$ , Two-tailed test. The reduced sample had 758 youth removed who were missing data on offense or victimization measures, and youth who's most serious offense was a technical violation. The descriptives shown here are weighted, as instructed by Sedlak et al (2012).

# APPENDIX B

## **Survey Questions Used in this Dissertation**

AE0010. Are you male or female?
Male1
Female2
AE0020. Are you Spanish, Hispanic or Latino?
Yes 1
No 2
AE0040. What is your race? You may choose more than one answer.
White
Black or African American
American Indian or Alaska Native3
Asian4
Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander5
Other6
AE0060.* For your present stay, when did you come to this facility? Please enter the
month and year/
AE0090. Do you have any children?
Yes 1
No2
AE0100. Is there a girl currently pregnant with your child?
Yes 1 (GO TO Section B)
No
AE0110. Are you currently pregnant?
Yes
No
100
CE0010. Are you here because you were told you violated the terms of your probation or
parole*?
Yes
No
CE0090. Were you convicted of the crime that led to your being placed here? To be
convicted means a judge found you guilty or you pled guilty to a crime.
Yes 1 (GO TO CE0110 Intro)
No. 2 (GO TO CF0100)

Now we are going to show you five different lists of crimes. Please read through each list and pick what you were (convicted of/arrested for/accused of) doing. Please only include the crime or crimes that led directly to your being placed here.\*

CE0110. Here is the first list. Please pick what you were (convicted of/arrested for/accused of) doing. Remember to tell us only about what led directly to your being placed here.* You may choose more than one answer.  Violating Curfew	
Running away from home	. 2
None of the above	
CE0120. Here is the second list. Please pick (anything else/what) you were (convicted of/arrested for/accused of) doing. Remember to tell us only about what led directly to your being placed here.* You may choose more than one answer.	
Selling drugs	
Using or having an illegal drug in your possession	
None of the above	. 95
CE0130. Here is the third list. Please pick (anything else/what) you were (convicted of/arrested for/ accused of) doing. Remember to tell us only about what led directly to your being placed here.* You may choose more than one answer.  Using force or threat to get money or things from someone (robbery)	2 3
Kidnapping someone	
None of the above	
CE0140. Here is the fourth list. Please pick (anything else/what) you were (convicted of/arrested for/accused of) doing. Remember to tell us only about what led directly to your being placed here.* You may choose more than one answer.  Stealing or trying to steal a car or other motor vehicle	. 1 n 2
Breaking into a locked building to steal something, aka burglary	4 . 5 6
CE0150. Here is the last list. Please pick (anything else/what) you were (convicted of/arrested for/accused of) doing. Remember to tell us only about what led directly to your being placed here.* You may choose more than one answer.	1
Driving a car under the influence of alcohol or drugs  Being drunk in public	

Carrying a weapon	
Being paid for having sexual relations with someone	
Trespassing	
Something else	
None of the above	95
Now I would like to ask you a few questions about the crime(s) you just do me. Just to remind you, this includes {display reported crimes}.	escribed to
CE0160. Were you (accused of being) under the influence of alcohol or drugs (this crime/any of these crimes)?	during
Yes 1 (SEE SKIP INSTRUCTION	( RELOW)
No	DLLOW)
SKIP INSTRUCTION FOR "YES" (CE0160=1):	
Go to CE0180 if only one crime reported.	
CE0170. Which of these crimes were you (accused of being) under the influen or alcohol? You may choose more than one answer.  List crimes selected as alternatives	ce of drugs
Put all alternatives on the same screen	
FILL FOR CE0170	
"accused of being" = (CE0030=2 or CE0030=don't know or refused) o (CE0090=2 or CE0090=don't know or refused) List up to six crimes. I six crimes reported add "something else you said you were (convicted of)" and repeat question with list of next six crimes reported.	f more than
CE0180. Which of the following were you (accused of being) under the influe	nce of?
Alcohol 1	
Drugs	
Both 3	
CE0190. (Did you commit/ Were you accused of committing) (this crime/any crimes) with someone else?	of these
Yes	BELOW)
CE0200. Which of these crimes (did you commit/were you accused of commit someone else?	ting) with
List crimes selected as alternatives introduction before CE0160. Put all alternatives on the same screen	
CE0210. At the time you (committed/were accused of committing) (this crime these crimes) were you involved in a gang?  Yes	/any of
No 2	

choose more than one answer.
Your Mother 1
Your Father2
Step-parent
Foster parent
Your Grandparents 5
Your sister or brother 6
Other relatives
Your Friends8
Boyfriend or Girlfriend9
Group home
I was living by myself
I was homeless
Other
CE0380. During the year before you (were first taken into custody* for the crime(s)that
led to your stay here/were taken into custody for your present stay) did you ever do any
of the following? You may choose more than one answer.
Win an award1
Participate in sports or clubs2
Get good grades3
Skip classes4
Repeat a grade5
Get suspended6
Get expelled7
None of the above8
GE0010. Since coming to this facility,† have you been attending school?
Yes 1
No
GE0020. What grade are you in? Touch the screen to enter the number of the grade.
<del></del>
CEOOSE WILL A LA
GE0025 What was the last grade you were in? Touch the screen to enter the number of
the grade (GO TO BOX G1)
CE0060. Has an armost such as a dectar or a school counselor arounded you that you
GE0060. Has an expert, such as a doctor or a school counselor, ever told you that you
have a learning disability?
Yes
No2

CE0330. At the time you were (first taken into custody\* for the crime(s) that led to your stay here/taken into custody for your present stay) who were you living with? You may

Next, we'd like to ask you about when you were living with your family or in
another household. These questions are about grown-ups who take care of you, like
parents, babysitters, adults who live with you or others who watch you.

in your life hit, beat, kick, or physically abuse you in any way?*  Yes
No
JE0480. While you were living with your family or in another household did you ever get scared or feel really bad because grown-ups called you names, said mean things to you, or said they didn't want you?
Yes
JE0510. While you were living with your family or in another household did a grown-up ever touch your private parts when you didn't want them to, or make you touch their private parts?*  Yes
JE0560. While you were living with your family or in another household did a grown-up ever force you to have sex?*  Yes
KE0120. (Not counting the conviction that led to your stay here, how many other times/How many times) have you been convicted of (list of crimes from KE0110)?  One time
KE0140. Not counting this time, how many times have you been put in a facility where you stayed overnight for getting into trouble with the law? Please select the number.  One time
KE0150. Have you ever been put on probation? Yes

End Screen (Display to ALL Youth): If anything in this interview has upset you, you can talk to a counselor by calling the 1-800 number on the consent form that will be given to you at the end of this interview. The facility has agreed that youth who participate in this interview will be granted a private telephone call with a counselor at your request. You won't have to give your name or the name of this facility when you call.